

Incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier limit from the Landau equation

Mohamad Rachid

▶ To cite this version:

Mohamad Rachid. Incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier limit from the Landau equation. 2020. hal-03035871v1

HAL Id: hal-03035871 https://hal.science/hal-03035871v1

Preprint submitted on 2 Dec 2020 (v1), last revised 3 Aug 2021 (v2)

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

Incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier limit from the Landau equation

Mohamad Rachid*

Abstract

In this work, we study the Landau equation, depending on the Knudsen Number and its limit to the incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier equation on the torus. We prove uniform estimate of some adapted Sobolev norm and get existence and uniqueness of solution for small data. These estimates are uniform in the Knudsen number and allow to derive the incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier equation when the Knudsen number tends to 0.

Contents

1	Introduction						
	1.1	The model	3				
	1.2	Notations and functional spaces	4				
	1.3	Main results.	6				
2	Con	nstruction of Local Solutions	8				
	2.1	Nonlinear estimates.	8				
	2.2	Linear problem	14				
	2.3	Local existence for nonlinear problem.	16				
3	Uniform estimate and global solutions						
	3.1	Microscopic energy estimate	18				
	3.2	Macroscopic energy estimates	19				
4	Limit to fluid incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier						
	4.1	Local conservation laws	26				
	4.2	Limits from the global energy estimate	28				
	4.3	Convergences to limiting equations	29				

^{*}Université de Nantes, Laboratoire de Mathématiques Jean Leray, 2 rue de la Houssinière BP 92208 F-44322 Nantes Cedex 3, France. Email: Mohamad.Rachid@univ-nantes.fr

A Appendix				
	A.1	Study of the linear Landau equation		39
Ac	knov	vledgement		41

1 Introduction

1.1 The model.

We start by introducing the Landau equation. This equation is a kinetic model in plasma physics that describes the evolution of the density function $f_{\varepsilon} = f_{\varepsilon}(t, x, v)$ representing at time $t \in \mathbb{R}^+$, the density of particles at position $x \in \mathbb{T}^3$ the 3-dimensional unit periodic box and velocity $v \in \mathbb{R}^3$. This equation is given by

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t f_{\varepsilon} + v \cdot \nabla_x f_{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} Q(f_{\varepsilon}, f_{\varepsilon}) \\ f_{\varepsilon|t=0} = f_{\varepsilon,0}, \end{cases}$$
(1)

where $\varepsilon > 0$ is the Knudsen number which is the inverse of the average number of collisions for each particle per unit time and Q is the so-called Landau collision operator which acts on the variable v and which contains diffusion in velocity. More precisely, the Landau operator is defined by

$$Q(G,F) = \partial_i \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} a_{ij}(v - v_*) [G_* \partial_j F - F \partial_j G_*] \, \mathrm{d}v_*, \tag{2}$$

and we use the convention of summation of repeated indices, and the usual derivatives are in the velocity variable v i.e. $\partial_i = \partial_{v_i}$. Hereafter we use the shorthand notations $G_* = G(v_*), F = F(v), \partial_j G_* = \partial_{v_*j} G(v_*), \partial_j F = \partial_{v_j} F(v)$, etc. The matrix $A(v) = (a_{ij}(v))_{1 \leq i,j \leq 3}$ is symmetric, positive, definite, depends on the interaction between particles and is given by

$$a_{ij}(v) = |v|^{\gamma+2} \left(\delta_{ij} - \frac{v_i v_j}{|v|^2} \right), \ \gamma \in [-3, 1].$$

We recall the standard classification: we call hard potentials if $\gamma \in (0, 1]$, Maxwellian molecules if $\gamma = 0$, moderately soft potentials if $\gamma \in [-2, 0)$, very soft potentials if $\gamma \in (-3, -2)$ and Coulombian potential if $\gamma = -3$. Hereafter we shall consider the cases of hard potentials, Maxwellian molecules and moderately soft potentials, i.e. $\gamma \in [-2, 1]$. We consider the fluctuation around the centered normalized Maxwellian distribution

$$\mu(v) = (2\pi)^{-3/2} e^{-|v|^2/2}$$

by setting $f_{\varepsilon}(t, x, v) = \mu + \varepsilon \mu^{1/2} g_{\varepsilon}(t, x, v)$, and

$$\begin{split} \Gamma(f,g) &= \mu^{-1/2} Q(\mu^{1/2} f, \mu^{1/2} g) \\ &= \partial_i \Big[(a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} f) \partial_j g \Big] - (a_{ij} * \frac{v_i}{2} \mu^{1/2} f) \partial_j g \\ &- \partial_i \Big[(a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} \partial_j f) g \Big] + (a_{ij} * \frac{v_i}{2} \mu^{1/2} \partial_j f) g, \end{split}$$

the homogeneous linearized Landau operator \mathcal{L} takes the form

$$\mathcal{L} := \mathcal{L}_1 + \mathcal{L}_2.$$

The operator \mathcal{L} acts only in variable v, is selfadjoint, and consists of a diffusion part and a compact part. Using for example [12], [25], we show that the diffusion part \mathcal{L}_1 writes as follows

$$\mathcal{L}_1 f = \nabla_v \cdot \left[\mathbf{A}(v) \nabla_v f \right] - \left(\mathbf{A}(v) \frac{v}{2} \cdot \frac{v}{2} \right) f + \nabla_v \cdot \left[\mathbf{A}(v) \frac{v}{2} \right] f,$$
3

with $\mathbf{A}(v) = (\overline{a}_{ij}(v))_{1 \le i,j \le 3}$ is a symmetric matrix defined through

$$\overline{a}_{ij} = a_{ij} *_v \mu,$$

and the compact part \mathcal{L}_2 is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_2 f = -\mu^{-1/2} \partial_i \left\{ \mu \left[a_{ij} *_v \left\{ \mu^{1/2} \left[\partial_j f + \frac{v_j}{2} f \right] \right\} \right] \right\}.$$

Now the original problem (\square) is reduced to the Cauchy problem for the fluctuation g_{ε}

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t g_{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g_{\varepsilon} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L} g_{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(g_{\varepsilon}, g_{\varepsilon}) \\ g_{\varepsilon|t=0} = g_{\varepsilon,0}, \end{cases}$$
(3)

where $g_{\varepsilon,0}$ is given by $f_{\varepsilon,0} = \mu + \varepsilon \mu^{1/2} g_{\varepsilon,0}$. From now on, we will always assume that

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3} f_{\varepsilon,0}(x,v) \begin{pmatrix} 1\\v\\|v|^2 \end{pmatrix} \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}v = \int_{\mathbb{T}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3} \mu(v) \begin{pmatrix} 1\\v\\|v|^2 \end{pmatrix} \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}v, \tag{4}$$

which implies that

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3} g_{\varepsilon}(t, x, v) \mu^{1/2}(v) \begin{pmatrix} 1\\v\\|v|^2 \end{pmatrix} \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}v = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{for all } t \ge 0,$$

since our equation preserves the total mass, momentum and energy.

1.2 Notations and functional spaces.

Throughout the paper we shall adopt the following notations. For $v \in \mathbb{R}^3$ we denote $\langle v \rangle = (1 + |v|^2)^{1/2}$, where we recall that |v| is the canonical Euclidian norm of v in \mathbb{R}^3 . The gradient in velocity (resp. space) will be denoted by ∂_v (resp. ∂_x). For simplicity of notations, $a \sim b$ means that there exist constants $c_1, c_2 > 0$ depending only on fixed number such that $c_1b \leq a \leq c_2b$; we abbreviate " $\leq C$ " to " \lesssim ", where C is a positive constant depending only on fixed number that may change from line to line. In what follows, we shall write for $p \in [1, +\infty]$

$$L^p_x = L^p(\mathbb{T}^3), \quad L^p_v = L^p(\mathbb{R}^3), \quad L^p_x L^p_v = L^p(\mathbb{T}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3).$$

For p = 2, we use the notations $(\cdot, \cdot)_{L^2_x}$, $(\cdot, \cdot)_{L^2_v}$ and $(\cdot, \cdot)_{L^2_x L^2_v}$ to represent the inner product on the Hilbert spaces L^2_x , L^2_v and $L^2_{x,v}$ respectively.

For m = m(v) a positive Borel weight function and $1 \le p, q \le \infty$, we define the space $L_x^q L_v^p(m)$ as the Lebesgue space associated to the norm, for f = f(x, v)

$$||f||_{L^q_x L^p_v(m)} = |||f||_{L^p_v(m)}||_{L^q_x} = |||mf||_{L^p_v}||_{L^q_x}$$

We define for $s\in\mathbb{N}$ the spaces H^s_x to be the usual Sobolev space on \mathbb{T}^3 and $H^s_xL^2_v$ by the norm

$$||f||_{H^s_x L^2_v} = \Big(\sum_{|k| \le s} ||\partial^k_x f||^2_{L^2_{x,v}}\Big)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

It is well known that the null space \mathcal{N} of \mathcal{L} is spanned by the set of collision invariants:

$$\mathcal{N}(\mathcal{L}) = \operatorname{Span}\left\{\sqrt{\mu}, v_1\sqrt{\mu}, v_2\sqrt{\mu}, v_3\sqrt{\mu}, |v|^2\sqrt{\mu}\right\}.$$
(5)

We also let \mathcal{N}^{\perp} denote the orthogonal space of \mathcal{N} with respect to the standard inner product $(\cdot, \cdot)_{L^2_v}$. Following [12], we introduce the $H^1_{v,*}$ -norm defined by

$$\|f\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}}^{2} := \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} f\|_{L^{2}_{v}}^{2} + \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} P_{v} \nabla_{v} f\|_{L^{2}_{v}}^{2} + \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} (I - P_{v}) \nabla_{v} f\|_{L^{2}_{v}}^{2}, \tag{6}$$

this norm naturally arises in the study of the Landau equation. P_v is the projection on v, i.e. $P_v w = \left(w \cdot \frac{v}{|v|}\right) \frac{v}{|v|}$, as well as the space $H^s_x H^1_{v,*}$ for $s \in \mathbb{N}$ associated to

$$\|f\|_{\chi^{s}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x}\times\mathbb{R}^{3}_{v})}^{2} = \sum_{|\alpha|\leq s} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \|\partial_{x}^{\alpha}f\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}}^{2} \mathrm{d}x.$$
(7)

We also define the space $H_x^s(H_{v,*}^1)'$ (is the dual of $H_x^sH_{v,*}^1$ w.r.t. $H_x^sL_v^2$) in the following way

$$\|f\|_{H^{s}_{x}(H^{1}_{v,*})'} := \sup_{\|\phi\|_{H^{s}_{x}H^{1}_{v,*}} \leq 1} (f,\phi)_{H^{s}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}$$

$$:= \sup_{\|\phi\|_{H^{s}_{x}H^{1}_{v,*}} \leq 1} \sum_{|\beta| \leq s} \left(\partial^{\beta}_{x}f, \partial^{\beta}_{x}\phi\right)_{L^{2}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}.$$
(8)

Let us recall the so called macro-micro decomposition of solutions

$$g = \Pi_0 g + (I - \Pi_0)g := g_1 + g_2, \tag{9}$$

where Π_0 is the orthogonal projection to \mathcal{N} , $g_1 = \Pi_0 g$ is called the macroscopic projection of g and $g_2 = (I - \Pi_0)g$ is called the kinetic or microscopic part of g. Furthermore, we often use the following notation:

$$\Pi_0 g(t, x, v) = \{ a(t, x) + v \cdot b(t, x) + |v|^2 c(t, x) \} \sqrt{\mu}, \quad \mathcal{A}(g) = (a, b, c), \tag{10}$$

where

$$a := \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} g\left(\frac{5}{2} - \frac{|v|^2}{2}\right) \mu^{1/2} \,\mathrm{d}v, \quad b := \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} g v \mu^{1/2} \,\mathrm{d}v, \quad c := \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} g\left(\frac{|v|^2}{6} - \frac{1}{2}\right) \mu^{1/2} \,\mathrm{d}v.$$

We introduce the following temporal energy functional and dissipation rate functional respectively

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}^{2}(g) &= \|g\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}^{2} = \|g_{1}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}^{2} + \|g_{2}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}^{2} \\ &\sim \|\mathcal{A}(g)\|_{H^{3}_{x}}^{2} + \|g_{2}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}^{2}, \\ \mathcal{D}(g) &= \|g_{2}\|_{\chi^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x} \times \mathbb{R}^{3}_{v})}, \\ \mathcal{C}(g) &= \|\nabla_{x}\Pi_{0}g\|_{H^{2}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} \sim \|\nabla_{x}\mathcal{A}(g)\|_{H^{2}_{x}}. \end{aligned}$$
(11)

These quantities will be in the heart of the coming study and the main results we present below.

1.3 Main results.

The first result is about the existence and uniqueness of the solution of the Landau equation, for small initial data, uniformly in ε small enough.

Theorem 1.1. There exists $M_0 > 0$ such that for $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$ and $||g_{\varepsilon,0}||_{H^3_x L^2_v} \leq M_0$, the Cauchy problem (3) admits a unique global solution

$$g_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^3_x L^2_v)$$

with the global energy estimate

$$\sup_{t\geq 0} \mathcal{E}^2(t) + C_0 \int_0^\infty \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2(t) \mathrm{d}t + C_0 \int_0^\infty \mathcal{C}^2(t) \mathrm{d}t \le C_0' \mathcal{E}^2(0),$$
(12)

where $C_0, C'_0 > 0$ are independent of ε .

In the second part of this work, we study the limit to the incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier system associated with the Boussinesq equation which writes

$$\begin{cases}
\partial_t u + u \cdot \nabla_x u + \nabla_x p = \nu \Delta_x u, \\
\partial_t \theta + u \cdot \nabla_x \theta = \kappa \Delta_x \theta, \\
\nabla_x \cdot u = 0, \\
\rho + \theta = 0.
\end{cases}$$
(13)

In this system θ (the temperature), ρ (the density) and p (the pressure) are scalar unknowns and u (the velocity) is a 3-component unknown vector field. The pressure can actually be eliminated from the equations by applying to the momentum equation the Leray projector \mathcal{P} onto the space of divergence free vector field (precisely which is defined in (96)). This projector is bounded over H_x^N for all N, and in L_x^p for all 1 . The viscosity coefficients are fully determined by the linearized Landau $operator <math>\mathcal{L}$ (see Section 4).

The derivation theorem from (3) to (13) is the following.

Theorem 1.2. Let M_0 be as in Theorem 1.1. For any $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$, assume that the initial data $g_{\varepsilon,0}$ in (3) satisfy

- 1) $g_{\varepsilon,0} \in H^3_x L^2_v$,
- 2) $||g_{\varepsilon,0}||^2_{H^3_x L^2_v} \leq M_0,$
- 3) there exist scalar functions ρ_0 , $\theta_0 \in H^3_x$ and vector-valued function $u_0 \in H^3_x$ such that

$$g_{\varepsilon,0} \longrightarrow g_0, \text{ strongly in } H^3_x L^2_v$$
 (14)

as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$, where $g_0(x, v)$ is of the form

$$g_0(x,v) = \rho_0(x)\sqrt{\mu}(v) + u_0(x) \cdot v\sqrt{\mu}(v) + \theta_0(x)\left(\frac{|v|^2}{2} - \frac{3}{2}\right)\sqrt{\mu}(v).$$
(15)

Let now g_{ε} be the family of solutions to the Landau equation (3) constructed in Theorem 1.1. Then, as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$,

$$g_{\varepsilon} \longrightarrow \rho \sqrt{\mu} + u \cdot v \sqrt{\mu} + \theta \left(\frac{|v|^2}{2} - \frac{3}{2}\right) \sqrt{\mu}$$
 (16)

weakly-* in $L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^3_x L^2_v)$. Here

$$(\rho, u, \theta) \in C(\mathbb{R}^+; H_x^2) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H_x^3)$$
(17)

is a solution of the incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier equation (13) with initial data:

$$u|_{t=0} = \mathcal{P}u_0(x), \ \theta|_{t=0} = \frac{3}{5}\theta_0(x) - \frac{2}{5}\rho_0(x),$$
(18)

where \mathcal{P} is the Leray projection. Moreover, the following convergence of the moments holds:

$$\mathcal{P}\left(g_{\varepsilon}, v\sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L^2_v} \longrightarrow u,\tag{19}$$

$$\left(g_{\varepsilon}, \left(\frac{|v|^2}{5} - 1\right)\sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L^2_v} \longrightarrow \theta, \tag{20}$$

strongly in $C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2_x)$, weakly-* in $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^3_x)$ as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$.

The history of derivation of Navier-Stokes equation from kinetic equations is very rich. This has been an active research field since the 70's with some major breakthrough. In particular Bardos, Golse and Levermore [3] initiated this program in the 80's, and the first convergence result without compactness assumption was given by Golse and Saint-Raymond in [11], following a series of hard works by Bardos, Golse, Levermore, Lions, Masmoudi and Saint-Raymond [2, 10, 19, 20] the list given here is not exhaustive. More recently this program was tackled in various geometries (with bondary in [14, 15, 22]). All these are obtained in a framework of weak solutions: the renormalized solutions for the Boltzmann equation (from DiPerna-Lions [9] or Mischler [23] for bounded domains) and the Leray solutions for the Navier-Stokes equations.

In the framework of strong solutions, we refer to [1,5,6] for Boltzmann equation with cutoff and to [16] for Boltzmann equation without cutoff in which a result of weak convergence to the fluid model is obtained. Our aim in this article is to study the weak convergence process in the case of the Landau equation, which has strong diffusion properties. This implies difficulties linked to the functional spaces, close in spirit from the Boltzmann without cutoff case studied in [16] and indeed we shall sometimes follow the line of their proof. Anyway, major differences appear. In particular we pay very much attention to the fixed point procedure when building local solutions (uniformly with respect to the Knudsen number) and we chose to follow the 13-moments method of Guo [12] to establish macroscopic estimates. Let us mention that other approaches, which are all more or less equivalent, could have been chosen, such as semigroup approaches [6], or hypocoercive methods [5]. A special focus is given on the weak- \star limit at the very end of this article using in particular the Aubin-Lions-Simon theorem and some compensated compactness argument from [18] (see [1,11] for similar approaches). We emphasize that a great challenge in this field would be to get strong convergence, that we hope to do in the future using the hypoelliptic properties of the Landau operator.

Organization of the article. In Section 2, we study the construction of the local solution. In Section 3, we show the global existence and we establish the uniform energy estimate. Section 4 is devoted for the the incompressible Navier-Stokes limit. In Appendix A, we give a proof for the existence of a local solution for the linear Landau equation.

2 Construction of Local Solutions

In this section, we show the existence of a local solution to equation ($\underline{\mathbf{B}}$). First, we start with nonlinear estimates where we use the idea of the proof of Lemma 3.5 in [7]. Then, we are interested in the construction of local solutions for Landau equation where we use the technique presented in section 2 in [16].

2.1 Nonlinear estimates.

We prove in this section some estimates on the nonlinear operator Γ .

Lemma 2.1. We have:

$$\begin{aligned} |(a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} f)(v)| + \left| \left(a_{ij} * \frac{v_i}{2} \mu^{1/2} f \right)(v) \right| + |(a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} \partial_j f)(v)| + \left| \left(a_{ij} * \frac{v_i}{2} \mu^{1/2} \partial_j f \right)(v) \right| \\ + |(a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} f)(v) v_i v_j| + |(a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} f)(v) v_j| \lesssim \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} ||f||_{L^2_v}. \end{aligned}$$

Proof. For the first term, we have

$$|(a_{ij}*\mu^{1/2}f)(v)| = \left|\int_{v_*} a_{ij}(v-v_*)\mu^{1/2}(v_*)f_*\right| \lesssim \int_{v_*} \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} \langle v_* \rangle^{\gamma+2} \mu_*^{1/2}|f_*| \lesssim \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} ||f||_{L^2_v}.$$

In a similar way we get

$$|(a_{ij} * \frac{v_i}{2} \mu^{1/2} f)(v)| \lesssim \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} ||f||_{L^2_v}.$$

For the third term, we have

$$a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} \partial_j f = \partial_j a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} f - a_{ij} * \partial_j \mu^{1/2} f,$$

then

$$\begin{aligned} |(a_{ij}*\mu^{1/2}\partial_j f)(v)| &\lesssim |\partial_j a_{ij}*\mu^{1/2} f(v)| + |a_{ij}*\partial_j \mu^{1/2} f(v)| \\ &\lesssim \int_{v_*} \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+1} \langle v_* \rangle^{\gamma+1} \mu_*^{1/2} |f_*| + \int_{v_*} \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} \langle v_* \rangle^{\gamma+3} \mu_*^{1/2} |f_*| \\ &\lesssim \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} ||f||_{L^2_v}. \end{aligned}$$

In a similar way we get

$$\left| \left(a_{ij} * \frac{v_i}{2} \mu^{1/2} \partial_j f \right) (v) \right| \lesssim \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} \| f \|_{L^2_v}.$$

Recall that 0 is an eigenvalue of the matrix $A(v) = (a_{ij}(v))_{1 \le i,j \le 3}$ with corresponding eigenvector v so that $a_{ij}(v-v_*)v_j = a_{ij}(v-v_*)v_{*j}$ and $a_{ij}(v-v_*)v_iv_j = a_{ij}(v-v_*)v_{*i}v_{*j}$. Using this we can easily obtain,

$$\begin{aligned} |(a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} f)(v) v_i v_j| &= \left| \int_{v_*} a_{ij} (v - v_*) v_i v_j \mu_*^{1/2} f_* \right| \\ &\lesssim \int_{v_*} \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} \langle v_* \rangle^{\gamma+4} \mu_*^{1/2} |f_*| \\ &\lesssim \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} ||f||_{L^2_v}. \end{aligned}$$

In a similar way we get

Lemma 2.2. The following estimate holds:

$$|(a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} f)(v)v_j| \lesssim \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} ||f||_{L^2_v}.$$

(21)

$$(\Gamma(f,g),h)_{L^2_v} \lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|g\|_{H^1_{v,*}} \|h\|_{H^1_{v,*}}.$$

Proof. We write

$$\begin{split} (\Gamma(f,g),h)_{L_v^2} &= -\int (a_{ij}*\mu^{1/2}f)\partial_j g\partial_i h - \int \left(a_{ij}*\frac{v_i}{2}\mu^{1/2}f\right)\partial_j g\,h\\ &+ \int (a_{ij}*\mu^{1/2}\partial_j f)g\partial_i h + \int \left(a_{ij}*\frac{v_i}{2}\mu^{1/2}\partial_j f\right)gh\\ &= -\int (A(v)*\mu^{1/2}f)\nabla_v g\cdot\nabla_v h - \int X(v)\cdot\nabla_v g\,h\\ &+ \int Y(v)\cdot\nabla_v h\,g + \int \left(a_{ij}*\frac{v_i}{2}\mu^{1/2}\partial_j f\right)gh\\ &=: T_1 + T_2 + T_3 + T_4. \end{split}$$

Here X(v) (resp. Y(v)) are vectors with coefficients $X_j(v)$ (resp. $Y_i(v)$) which are written in the following form:

$$X_j(v) = \sum_{i=1}^3 a_{ij} * \frac{v_i}{2} \mu^{1/2} f$$
 and $Y_i(v) = \sum_{j=1}^3 a_{ij} * \mu^{1/2} \partial_j f$.

Step 1. For the first term, since the estimate for $|v| \leq 1$ is evident, we only consider the case $|v| \geq 1$. We decompose $\nabla_v g = P_v \nabla_v g + (I - P_v) \nabla_v g$, and similarly for $\nabla_v h$ where we recall that $P_v \nabla_v g = v |v|^{-2} (v \cdot \nabla_v g)$. We hence write

$$T_{1} = \int (A(v) * \mu^{1/2} f) P_{v} \nabla_{v} g \cdot P_{v} \nabla_{v} h + \int (A(v) * \mu^{1/2} f) P_{v} \nabla_{v} g \cdot (I - P_{v}) \nabla_{v} h + \int (A(v) * \mu^{1/2} f) (I - P_{v}) \nabla_{v} g \cdot P_{v} \nabla_{v} h + \int (A(v) * \mu^{1/2} f) (I - P_{v}) \nabla_{v} g \cdot (I - P_{v}) \nabla_{v} h := T_{11} + T_{12} + T_{13} + T_{14}.$$

Therefore we have, using Lemma 2.1,

$$T_{11} = \int (A(v) * \mu^{1/2} f) \frac{(v \cdot \nabla_v g)}{|v|^2} v \cdot \frac{(v \cdot \nabla_v h)}{|v|^2} v,$$

then

$$\begin{aligned} |T_{11}| &\lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \int \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} |v|^{-2} |\nabla_v g| |\nabla_v h| \\ &\lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} \nabla_v g\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} \nabla_v h\|_{L^2_v}. \end{aligned}$$

Moreover

$$T_{12} = \int (A(v) * \mu^{1/2} f) \frac{(v \cdot \nabla_v g)}{|v|^2} v \cdot (I - P_v) \nabla_v h,$$

then

$$\begin{aligned} |T_{12}| &\lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \int \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} |v|^{-1} |\nabla_v g| |(I-P_v) \nabla_v h| \\ &\lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} \nabla_v g\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} (I-P_v) \nabla_v h\|_{L^2_v}. \end{aligned}$$

and similarly

$$|T_{13}| \lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} \nabla_v g\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} (I - P_v) \nabla_v h\|_{L^2_v}$$

For the term T_{14} we obtain

$$T_{14} = \int (A(v) * \mu^{1/2} f) (I - P_v) \nabla_v g \cdot (I - P_v) \nabla_v h,$$

then

$$\begin{aligned} |T_{14}| &\lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \int \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} |(I-P_v)\nabla_v g| \ |(I-P_v)\nabla_v h| \\ &\lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} (I-P_v)\nabla_v g\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} (I-P_v)\nabla_v h\|_{L^2_v}. \end{aligned}$$

Step 2. Let us investigate the second term T_2 , and again we only consider |v| > 1. The same argument as for T_1 gives us

$$T_2 = -\int X(v) \cdot \{P_v \nabla_v g + (I - P_v) \nabla_v g\}h$$

:= $T_{21} + T_{22}$

We have

$$T_{21} = -\int X(v) \cdot v \frac{(v \cdot \nabla_v g)}{|v|^2} h,$$

then

$$|T_{21}| \lesssim ||f||_{L^2_v} \int \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} |v|^{-1} |\nabla_v g| |h|$$

$$\lesssim ||f||_{L^2_v} ||\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} \nabla_v g||_{L^2_v} ||\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} h||_{L^2_v}.$$

For the other term we get

$$T_{22} = -\int X(v) \cdot (I - P_v) \nabla_v g h$$

then

$$|T_{22}| \lesssim ||f||_{L^2_v} \int \langle v \rangle^{\gamma+2} |(I - P_v) \nabla_v g| |h| \lesssim ||f||_{L^2_v} ||\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} (I - P_v) \nabla_v g||_{L^2_v} ||\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} h||_{L^2_v}.$$

Step 3. For the term T_3 ,

$$T_{3} = -\int Y(v) \cdot \{P_{v}\nabla_{v}h + (I - P_{v})\nabla_{v}h\}g$$

:= $T_{31} + T_{32}$.

Using the same proof in step 2, we have

$$T_{31} \lesssim \|f\|_{L_{v}^{2}} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} g\|_{L_{v}^{2}} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}} \nabla_{v} h\|_{L_{v}^{2}}$$

and

$$|T_{32}| \lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} g\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} (I-P_v) \nabla_v h\|_{L^2_v}.$$

Step 4. We finally investigate the term T_4 and we have

$$T_4 = -\int \left(a_{ij} * \frac{v_i}{2} \mu^{1/2} \partial_j f\right) h g,$$

then

$$|T_4| \lesssim \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} g\|_{L^2_v} \|\langle v \rangle^{\frac{\gamma}{2}+1} h\|_{L^2_v}.$$

The next lemma gives an estimate on the nonlinear collision operator Γ in terms of temporal energy functional and dissipation rate.

Lemma 2.3. Consider
$$f$$
 such that $\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \Pi_0 f \, dx = 0$, we have
 $(\Gamma(f, f), h)_{H^3_x L^2_v} \lesssim \mathcal{E}(f) \{ \mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f) \} \mathcal{D}(h),$
(22)

therefore

$$\|\Gamma(f,f)\|_{H^3_x(H^1_{v,*})'} \lesssim \|f\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \|f\|_{H^3_x H^1_{v,*}},\tag{23}$$

where we recall that the space $H^3_x(H^1_{v,*})'$ is defined in (3) and $\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{D}, \mathcal{C}$ are defined in (11).

Proof. We have that

$$(\Gamma(f,f),h)_{H^3_x L^2_v} = (\Gamma(f,f),h_2)_{L^2_x L^2_v} + \sum_{1 \le |\beta| \le 3} \left(\partial_x^\beta \Gamma(f,g), \partial_x^\beta h_2 \right)_{L^2_x L^2_v}$$

because

$$(\Gamma(f, f), \boldsymbol{\phi})_{L_v^2} = 0 \quad \text{for } \boldsymbol{\phi} = \sqrt{\mu}, v_i \sqrt{\mu}, |v|^2 \sqrt{\mu}$$

and

$$\partial_x^{\beta} \Gamma(f, f) = \sum_{\beta_1 + \beta_2 = \beta} C_{\beta_1, \beta_2} \Gamma(\partial_x^{\beta_1} f, \partial_x^{\beta_2} f).$$

The proof of the lemma is a consequence of Lemma 2.2 together with the following inequalities, that we shall use in the sequel when integrating in $x \in \mathbb{T}^3$

 $\|u\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^{3})} \lesssim \|u\|_{H^{2}(\mathbb{T}^{3})}, \quad \|u\|_{L^{6}(\mathbb{T}^{3})} \lesssim \|u\|_{H^{1}(\mathbb{T}^{3})}, \quad \|u\|_{L^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3})} \lesssim \|u\|_{H^{1}(\mathbb{T}^{3})}^{1/2} \|u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{T}^{3})}^{1/2}.$

Step 1. Using Lemma 2.2 we easily get,

$$(\Gamma(f,f),h_2)_{L^2_x L^2_v} \lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\|f\|_{L^2_v} \|f_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} \|h_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} + \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|f_1\|_{L^2_v} \|h_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} \right) \\ \lesssim \|f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|f_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}} \|h_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}} + \|f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|f_1\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|h_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}},$$

furthermore, $\Pi_0 f$ has zero mean on the torus, thus we can apply Poincaré inequality on the torus and we obtain

$$(\Gamma(f, f), h_2)_{L^2_x L^2_x} \lesssim \mathcal{E}(f) \{ \mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f) \} \mathcal{D}(h)$$

Step 2. Case $|\beta| = 1$. Arguing as in the previous step, from Lemma 2.2, it follows

$$\begin{split} & \left(\Gamma(f,\partial_x^{\beta}f),\partial_x^{\beta}h_2\right)_{L^2_x L^2_v} \\ & \lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} \|\nabla_x h_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} + \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_1\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla_x h_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} \right) \\ & \lesssim \|f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}} \|\nabla_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}} + \|f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_1\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}} \\ & \lesssim \mathcal{E}(f)\{\mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f)\}\mathcal{D}(h). \end{split}$$

Moreover, we have

$$\begin{split} & \left(\Gamma(\partial_x^{\beta} f, f), \partial_x^{\beta} h_2\right)_{L^2_x L^2_v} \\ & \lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\|\nabla_x f\|_{L^2_v} \|f_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} \|\nabla_x h_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_x f\|_{L^2_v} \|f_1\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla_x h_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} \right) \\ & \lesssim \|\nabla_x f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|f_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}} \|\nabla_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_x f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|f_1\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}}, \end{split}$$

using Poincaré inequality on the torus, we get

$$\left(\Gamma(\partial_x^{\beta} f, f), \partial_x^{\beta} h_2\right)_{L^2_x L^2_v} \lesssim \mathcal{E}(f) \{\mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f)\} \mathcal{D}(h).$$

Step 3. Case $|\beta| = 2$. When $\beta_2 = \beta$ we have

$$\begin{split} & \left(\Gamma(f,\partial_x^{\beta}f),\partial_x^{\beta}h_2\right)_{L^2_xL^2_v} \\ & \lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x f_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} \|\nabla^2_x h_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} + \|f\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x f_1\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x h_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}}\right) \\ & \lesssim \|f\|_{H^2_xL^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x f_2\|_{L^2_xH^1_{v,*}} \|\nabla^2_x h_2\|_{L^2_xH^1_{v,*}} + \|f\|_{H^2_xL^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x f_1\|_{L^2_xL^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x h_2\|_{L^2_xH^1_{v,*}} \\ & \lesssim \mathcal{E}(f)\{\mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f)\}\mathcal{D}(h). \end{split}$$

If $|\beta_1| = |\beta_2| = 1$ then we obtain $\left(\Gamma(\partial_x^{\beta_1}f,\partial_x^{\beta_2}f),\partial_x^{\beta}h_2\right)_{L^2L^2}$ $\lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\|\nabla_x f\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} \|\nabla^2_x h_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_x f\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_1\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x h_2\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} \right)$ $\lesssim \|\nabla_x f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}} \|\nabla^2_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_x f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_1\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,*}}$ $\leq \mathcal{E}(f) \{ \mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f) \} \mathcal{D}(h).$ Finally, when $\beta_1 = \beta$ we get $\left(\Gamma(\partial_x^\beta f, f), \partial_x^\beta h_2\right)_{L^2L^2}$ $\lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\|\nabla_x^2 f\|_{L^2_v} \, \|f_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} \, \|\nabla_x^2 h_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_x^2 f\|_{L^2_v} \, \|f_1\|_{L^2_v} \, \|\nabla_x^2 h_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} \right)$ $\lesssim \|\nabla_x^2 f\|_{L_x^6 L_v^2} \|f_2\|_{L_x^3 H_{v,*}^1} \|\nabla_x^2 h_2\|_{L_x^2 H_{v,*}^1} + \|\nabla_x^2 f\|_{L_x^6 L_v^2} \|f_1\|_{L_x^3 L_v^2} \|\nabla_x^2 h_2\|_{L_x^2 H_{v,*}^1}$ $\lesssim \|\nabla_x^2 f\|_{H^1_x L^2_v} \|f_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}}^{1/2} \|f_2\|_{H^1_t H^1_{v,*}}^{1/2} \|\nabla_x^2 h_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}}$ $+ \|\nabla_x^2 f\|_{H^{1}_x L^2_v} \|f_1\|_{L^2_x L^2_x}^{1/2} \|f_1\|_{H^{1}_1 H^{1}_{x-x}}^{1/2} \|\nabla_x^2 h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{y-x}}$ $\leq \mathcal{E}(f) \{ \mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f) \} \mathcal{D}(h).$ Step 4. Case $|\beta| = 3$. When $\beta_2 = \beta$ we have obtained $\left(\Gamma(f,\partial_x^\beta f),\partial_x^\beta h_2\right)_{L^2L^2}$ $\lesssim \|f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla^3_x f_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}} \|\nabla^3_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}} + \|f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla^3_x f_1\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla^3_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}}$ $\leq \mathcal{E}(f) \{ \mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f) \} \mathcal{D}(h).$ If $|\beta_1| = 1$ and $|\beta_2| = 2$ then we obtain $\left(\Gamma(\partial_x^{\beta_1}f,\partial_x^{\beta_2}f),\partial_x^{\beta}h_2\right)_{L^2L^2}$ $\lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^2} \left(\|\nabla_x f\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x f_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} \|\nabla^3_x h_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_x f\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x f_1\|_{L^2_v} \|\nabla^3_x h_2\|_{H^1_{v,*}} \right)$ $\lesssim \|\nabla_x f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x f_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v*}} \|\nabla^3_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v*}} + \|\nabla_x f\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla^2_x f_1\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla^3_x h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v*}}$ $\leq \mathcal{E}(f) \{ \mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f) \} \mathcal{D}(h).$ When $|\beta_1| = 2$ and $|\beta_2| = 1$ then we get $\left(\Gamma(\partial_x^{\beta_1}f,\partial_x^{\beta_2}f),\partial_x^{\beta}h_2\right)_{L^2L^2}$ $\lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^{2}} \left(\|\nabla_{x}^{2}f\|_{L^{2}_{v}} \|\nabla_{x}f_{2}\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} \|\nabla_{x}^{3}h_{2}\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_{x}^{2}f\|_{L^{2}_{v}} \|\nabla_{x}f_{1}\|_{L^{2}_{v}} \|\nabla_{x}^{3}h_{2}\|_{H^{1}_{v,*}} \right)$ $\lesssim \|\nabla_x^2 f\|_{H^1_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_2\|_{L^2_x L^2_x}^{1/2} \|\nabla_x f_2\|_{H^1_x H^{1}_{x,x}}^{1/2} \|\nabla_x^3 h_2\|_{L^2_x H^{1}_{v,x}}$ $+ \|\nabla_x f\|_{H^1_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x f_1\|_{L^2_x L^2_x}^{1/2} \|\nabla_x f_1\|_{H^1_x L^2_v}^{1/2} \|\nabla_x^3 h_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}}$ $\leq \mathcal{E}(f) \{ \mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f) \} \mathcal{D}(h).$ Finally, when $\beta_1 = \beta$, it follows $\left(\Gamma(\partial_x^\beta f, f), \partial_x^\beta h_2\right)_{L^2L^2}$ $\lesssim \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\|\nabla_x^3 f\|_{L^2_v} \, \|f_2\|_{H^{1,*}_{v,*}} \, \|\nabla_x^3 h_2\|_{H^{1,*}_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_x^3 f\|_{L^2_v} \, \|f_1\|_{L^2_v} \, \|\nabla_x^3 h_2\|_{H^{1,*}_{v,*}} \right)$ $\lesssim \|\nabla_x^3 f\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|f_2\|_{H^2_x H^1_{v,*}} \|\nabla_x^3 h_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}} + \|\nabla_x^3 f\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|f_1\|_{H^2_x L^2_v} \|\nabla_x^3 h_2\|_{L^2_x H^1_{v,*}}$ $\leq \mathcal{E}(f) \{ \mathcal{C}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f) \} \mathcal{D}(h).$

Regarding estimate (23): Using (22), we have

$$(\Gamma(f,f),h)_{H^3_x L^2_v} \lesssim \|f\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \|f\|_{H^3_x H^1_{v,*}} \|h\|_{H^3_x H^1_{v,*}},$$

using now (\boxtimes), we obtain for $||h||_{H^3_x H^1_{v,*}} \leq 1$,

$$\|\Gamma(f,f)\|_{H^3_x(H^1_{v,*})'} \lesssim \|f\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \|f\|_{H^3_x H^1_{v,*}}.$$

2.2 Linear problem

We consider now the linear Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L}g = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(f, f) \\ g_{|t=0} = g_0 \in H^3_x L^2_v \end{cases}$$
(24)

where f is a given function such that

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(f(t)) + \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(f(t)) \mathrm{d}t < \infty$$
(25)

for some T > 0 and verifies

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \Pi_0 f \, \mathrm{d}x = 0. \tag{26}$$

We study the existence of a solution to the equation (24) in the space $L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v) \cap L^2([0,T]; H^3_x H^1_{v,*})$.

Remark 2.4. We note that by using (23), (25) and (26), we obtain that $\Gamma(f, f) \in L^2([0,T]; H^3_x(H^1_{v,*})')$.

Definition 2.5. We call weak solution of (24) any function $g \in L^2([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v)$ satisfying

$$\int_{0}^{T} (g, \mathcal{Q}\phi)_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} \,\mathrm{d}t - (g_{0}, \phi(0))_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} = \int_{0}^{T} \left\langle \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(f, f), \phi \right\rangle_{H^{3}_{x}(H^{1}_{v,*})', H^{3}_{x}H^{1}_{v,*}} \,\mathrm{d}t \tag{27}$$

for all $\phi \in C_c^{\infty}([0, T[\times \mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v))$, where \mathcal{Q} is defined in (142) in Appendix A.

Proposition 2.6. Let $g_0 \in H^3_x L^2_v$, and f satisfy (25) and (26). Then the Cauchy problem (24) admits a weak solution

$$g \in L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v) \cap L^2([0,T]; H^3_x H^1_{v,*})$$

which satisfies

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(g(t)) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(g(t)) dt \le \frac{4C^2}{C_{\gamma}} \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(f) \left\{ \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(f) + \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(f) dt \right\} + 2\mathcal{E}^2(g_0) \quad (28)$$

for some T > 0, where C, C_{γ} are independent of $0 < \varepsilon \leq 1$.

Proof. We will show the existence of a solution to the Cauchy problem (24) by using Proposition A.1 in Appendix A. By applying Proposition A.1 with $U_{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\Gamma(f, f)$ (we have from Remark 2.4 $\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\Gamma(f, f) \in L^2([0, T]; H^3_x(H^1_{v,*})')$ for ε a fixed parameter, then there exists a solution $g \in L^2([0, T]; H^3_x H^1_{v,*})$ such that for any $\phi \in C^{\infty}_c([0, T] \times \mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v)$

$$\int_{0}^{T} (g, \mathcal{Q}\phi)_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} \,\mathrm{d}t = \int_{0}^{T} \left\langle \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(f, f), \phi \right\rangle_{H^{3}_{x}(H^{1}_{v,*})', H^{3}_{x}H^{1}_{v,*}} \,\mathrm{d}t + (g_{0}, \phi(0))_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}, \tag{29}$$

where \mathcal{Q} is defined in (142). Then, $g \in L^2([0,T]; H^3_x H^1_{v,*})$ is a weak solution of the Cauchy problem (24). Now, we will show that the weak solution g satisfies (28). We only sketch the proof which could be done using mollifiers of g and supposing therefore $\partial_t g, v \cdot \nabla_x g$ and $\mathcal{L}g$ are in $L^2([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v)$ and that g and its derivatives in x have traces in times. For elements of proof see [8, Appendix A], [13] and [16]. We define the operator \mathcal{G} by

$$\mathcal{G}g := \partial_t g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L}g = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(f, f), \qquad (30)$$

we also suppose $\mathcal{G}g \in L^2([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v)$. We have $g \in L^2([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v)$, then

$$(\mathcal{G}g,g)_{L^2([0,T];H^3_x L^2_v)} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\Gamma(f,f),g \right)_{L^2([0,T];H^3_x L^2_v)}$$

Using (30) and the fact that $v \cdot \nabla_x$ is skew-adjoint, we have

$$(\mathcal{G}g,g)_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} = (\partial_{t}g,g)_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} (v \cdot \nabla_{x}g,g)_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} (\mathcal{L}g,g)_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|g(t)\|^{2}_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} (\mathcal{L}g,g)_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}.$$
(31)

Returning to Theorem 1.2 in [24], we have the following estimate:

$$(\mathcal{L}f, f)_{L^2_v} \ge C_\gamma \|f\|^2_{H^1_{v,*}}, \ \forall f \in N(\mathcal{L})^\perp,$$

$$(32)$$

where $C_{\gamma} > 0$. Then,

$$\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \left(\mathcal{L}g, g \right)_{H^3_x L^2_v} \ge \frac{C_\gamma}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2(g).$$
(33)

From the above, we get for $t \in]0, T[$,

$$\int_0^t (\mathcal{G}g, g)_{H^3_x L^2_v} \, \mathrm{d}s \ge \frac{1}{2} \|g(t)\|^2_{H^3_x L^2_v} - \frac{1}{2} \|g(0)\|^2_{H^3_x L^2_v} + \frac{C_\gamma}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^t \mathcal{D}^2(g) \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

Using Lemma 2.3 and the fact that $\mathcal{C}(f) \leq \mathcal{E}(f)$, we have

$$\begin{split} &\frac{1}{2} \|g(t)\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2 + \frac{C_\gamma}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^t \mathcal{D}^2(g) \mathrm{d}s \\ &\leq \frac{C}{\varepsilon} \int_0^t \mathcal{E}(f) \{\mathcal{E}(f) + \mathcal{D}(f)\} \mathcal{D}(g) \mathrm{d}s + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{E}^2(g_0) \\ &\leq \frac{C}{\varepsilon} \int_0^t \{\mathcal{E}^2(f) + \mathcal{E}(f) \mathcal{D}(f)\} \mathcal{D}(g) \mathrm{d}s + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{E}^2(g_0) \\ &\leq \frac{C^2}{C_\gamma} \int_0^t \mathcal{E}^2(f) \{\mathcal{E}^2(f) + \mathcal{D}^2(f)\} \mathrm{d}s + \frac{C_\gamma}{2\varepsilon^2} \int_0^t \mathcal{D}^2(g) \mathrm{d}s + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{E}^2(g_0) \end{split}$$

Thus, we get

$$\mathcal{E}^2(g(t)) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^t \mathcal{D}^2(g(t)) \mathrm{d}s \le \frac{2C^2}{C_{\gamma}} \int_0^T \mathcal{E}^2(f) \{\mathcal{E}^2(f) + \mathcal{D}^2(f)\} \mathrm{d}s + \mathcal{E}^2(g_0).$$

This implies that for $T \leq 1$

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(g(t)) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(g(t)) \mathrm{d}t \le \frac{4C^2}{C_{\gamma}} \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(f) \left\{ \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(f) + \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(f) \mathrm{d}t \right\} + 2\mathcal{E}^2(g_0).$$

Finally, (28) and (29) show that $g \in L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v) \cap L^2([0,T]; H^3_x H^1_{v,*})$ is a weak solution of the Cauchy problem (24).

2.3 Local existence for nonlinear problem.

We consider now the following iteration

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t g^{n+1} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g^{n+1} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L} g^{n+1} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(g^n, g^n) \\ g^{n+1}_{|t=0} = g_0, \end{cases}$$
(34)

with $g^0 = 0$.

Proposition 2.7. There exists $0 < \delta_0 \leq 1$, $0 < T \leq 1$, such that for any $0 < \varepsilon \leq 1$, $g_0 \in H_x^3 L_v^2$ with

$$||g_0||_{H^3_x L^2_v} \le \delta_0$$

then the iteration problem (34) admits a sequence of solution $\{g^n\}_{n\geq 1}$ satisfying

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(g^n) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(g^n) \mathrm{d}t \le 4\delta_0^2.$$
(35)

Proof. Looking at the linear Cauchy problem (34), we have for a given g^n satisfying (35), the existence of g^{n+1} is obtained by the Proposition 2.6. So that it is enough to prove (35) by induction. Using estimate (28) with $g^n = f$ and $g^{n+1} = g$, we obtain

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(g^{n+1}) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(g^{n+1}) \mathrm{d}t \le \frac{4C^2}{C_{\gamma}} \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(g^n) \{ \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(g^n) + \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(g^n) \mathrm{d}t \} + 2\mathcal{E}^2(g_0).$$

Then, using (35), we obtain

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(g^{n+1}) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(g^{n+1}) \mathrm{d}t \le \delta_0^2 \left(2 + 64 \delta_0^2 \frac{C^2}{C_{\gamma}}\right).$$

We complete the proof of the Proposition by choosing δ_0 such that

$$2 + 64\,\delta_0^2 \frac{C^2}{C_\gamma} \le 4.$$

	-	

Theorem 2.8. For T > 0, such that for any $0 < \varepsilon < 1$, $g_{\varepsilon,0} \in H^3_x L^2_v$ with

$$\|g_{\varepsilon,0}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \le \delta_0,$$

then the Cauchy problem (3) admits a unique solution $g \in L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v)$ satisfying

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \mathcal{E}^2(g_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(g_{\varepsilon}) \mathrm{d}t \le 4\delta_0^2.$$
(36)

Proof. We will show that $\{g^n\}$ defined in Proposition 2.7 is a Cauchy sequence in $L^{\infty}([0,T]; L^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v))$. We set $w^n = g^{n+1} - g^n$ and deduce from (34),

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t w^n + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x w^n + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L} w^n = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} [\Gamma(g^n, g^n) - \Gamma(g^{n-1}, g^{n-1})] \\ w^n_{|t=0} = 0. \end{cases}$$
(37)

Using the fact that, for any $h \in L^2$

$$\begin{split} \left(\Gamma(g^n, g^n) - \Gamma(g^{n-1}, g^{n-1}), \Pi_0 h\right)_{L^2_v} &= 0, \\ \Gamma(g^n, g^n) - \Gamma(g^{n-1}, g^{n-1}) &= \Gamma(g^n, g^n - g^{n-1}) + \Gamma(g^n, g^{n-1}) - \Gamma(g^{n-1}, g^{n-1}) \\ &= \Gamma(g^n, w^{n-1}) + \Gamma(w^{n-1}, g^{n-1}), \end{split}$$

we obtain

$$\left(\Gamma(g^n, g^n) - \Gamma(g^{n-1}, g^{n-1}), w^n\right)_{L^2_{x,v}} = \left(\Gamma(g^n, w^{n-1}) + \Gamma(w^{n-1}, g^{n-1}), w^n_2\right)_{L^2_{x,v}},$$

where $w_2^n = (I - \Pi_0)w^n$. Using Lemma 2.2, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left| \left(\Gamma(g^n, w^{n-1}) + \Gamma(w^{n-1}, g^{n-1}), w_2^n \right)_{L^2_{x,v}} \right| &\leq \frac{C}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{E}(g^n) \left(\|w_1^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}} + \|w_2^{n-1}\|_{\chi^0} \right) \|w_2^n\|_{\chi^0} \\ &+ \frac{C}{\varepsilon} \|w^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}} \left(\|g_1^{n-1}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} + \mathcal{D}(g^{n-1}) \right) \|w_2^n\|_{\chi^0} \\ &\leq C_\delta \mathcal{E}^2(g^n) \left(\|w_1^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}}^2 + \|w_2^{n-1}\|_{\chi^0}^2 \right) \\ &+ C_\delta \|w^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}}^2 \left(\|g_1^{n-1}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2 + \mathcal{D}^2(g^{n-1}) \right) \\ &+ \frac{\delta}{\varepsilon^2} \|w_2^n\|_{\chi^0}^2. \end{aligned}$$

Thus, fix a small $\delta > 0$, we get

$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|w^n\|_{L^2_{x,v}}^2 + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{2\varepsilon^2} \|w_2^n\|_{\chi^0}^2 \le C_{\delta} \mathcal{E}^2(g^n) \Big(\|w_1^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}}^2 + \|w_2^{n-1}\|_{\chi^0}^2 \Big) \\ + C_{\delta} \|w^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}}^2 \Big(\|g_1^{n-1}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2 + \mathcal{D}^2(g^{n-1}) \Big).$$

Using the fact that

$$\begin{split} \|w_1^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}}^2 &= \|\Pi_0 w^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}}^2 \leq C \|w^{n-1}\|_{L^2_{x,v}}^2, \quad \|g_1^{n-1}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2 \leq C \mathcal{E}^2(g^{n-1}), \end{split}$$
 we obtain $t \in]0, T[,$

$$\begin{split} \|w^{n}\|_{L^{2}_{x,v}}^{2} &+ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \int_{0}^{t} \|w_{2}^{n}\|_{\chi^{0}}^{2} \,\mathrm{d}s \\ &\leq C \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \mathcal{E}^{2}(g^{n}) \Big(T \|w^{n-1}\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T];L^{2}_{x,v})}^{2} + \int_{0}^{T} \|w_{2}^{n-1}\|_{\chi^{0}}^{2} \,\mathrm{d}s \Big) \\ &+ C \|w^{n-1}\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T];L^{2}_{x,v})}^{2} \Big(T \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \mathcal{E}^{2}(g^{n-1}) + \int_{0}^{T} \mathcal{D}^{2}(g^{n-1}) \,\mathrm{d}s \Big). \end{split}$$

Using now (35) with $\delta_0 > 0$ small enough, we get that for any $0 < \varepsilon \leq 1$

$$\|w^{n}\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T];L^{2}_{x,v})}^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \int_{0}^{T} \|w^{n}_{2}\|_{\chi^{0}}^{2} dt \leq \frac{1}{2} \left(\|w^{n-1}\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T];L^{2}_{x,v})}^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \int_{0}^{T} \|w^{n-1}_{2}\|_{\chi^{0}}^{2} dt \right).$$
(38)

Thus we have proved that g^n is a Cauchy sequence in $L^{\infty}([0, T]; L^2_{x,v})$. Combining with the estimate (B5), the limit g is in $L^{\infty}([0, T]; H^3_x L^2_v)$. If we note by

$$\mathcal{F}(g^n) = \sup_{0 \le t \le T} \mathcal{E}^2(g^n) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(g^n) \mathrm{d}t,$$

then from weak lower semicontinuity, we have

$$\mathcal{F}(g) \le \lim \inf_{n \to \infty} \mathcal{F}(g^n) \le 4\delta_0^2$$

Then we obtain the estimate (36). Now, we will show the uniqueness of the local solution. Let $g_{\varepsilon}^{(1)}$ and $g_{\varepsilon}^{(2)}$ be two solutions to (3) with same initial data $g_{\varepsilon,0}^{(1)} = g_{\varepsilon,0}^{(2)}$ that satisfy (36). The difference $\mathbf{h}_{\varepsilon} = g_{\varepsilon}^{(1)} - g_{\varepsilon}^{(2)}$ satisfies

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \mathbf{h}_{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x \mathbf{h}_{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L} \mathbf{h}_{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(g_{\varepsilon}^{(2)}, \mathbf{h}_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(\mathbf{h}_{\varepsilon}, g_{\varepsilon}^{(1)}) \\ \mathbf{h}_{\varepsilon|t=0} = 0, \end{cases}$$
(39)

using the same argument in Theorem 3.10 in [7], we can show that $\mathbf{h}_{\varepsilon} = 0$, hence the uniqueness of the weak solution.

3 Uniform estimate and global solutions

In this section, we establish a microscopic and macroscopic energy estimates for the Landau equation. These estimates with Theorem 2.8 allow to prove the existence of global solutions in the space $L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^3_x L^2_v)$.

3.1 Microscopic energy estimate.

Proposition 3.1. Let $g \in L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v)$ be a solution of the equation (3) constructed in Theorem 2.8, then there exists a constant C independent of ε such that the following estimate holds:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathcal{E}^2 + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2}\mathcal{D}^2 \le C\left\{\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{E}\mathcal{D}^2 + (\mathcal{E}\mathcal{C})^2\right\},\tag{40}$$

where for simplicity, we note $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}(g)$, $\mathcal{D} = \mathcal{D}(g)$ and $\mathcal{C} = \mathcal{C}(g)$.

Proof. We apply ∂_x^{α} to (B) and take the $L^2(\mathbb{T}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3)$ inner product with $\partial_x^{\alpha} g$. Since the innerproduct including $v \cdot \nabla_x g$ vanishes by integration by parts, we get

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathcal{E}^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\sum_{|\alpha|\leq 3} \left(\mathcal{L}\partial_x^{\alpha}g, \partial_x^{\alpha}g\right)_{L^2_{x,v}} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\sum_{|\alpha|\leq 3} \left(\partial_x^{\alpha}\Gamma(g,g), \partial_x^{\alpha}g\right)_{L^2_{x,v}}$$

Returning to Theorem 1.2 in [24], we have

$$\sum_{|\alpha|\leq 3} \left(\mathcal{L}\partial_x^{\alpha} g, \partial_x^{\alpha} g \right)_{L^2_{x,v}} \geq C_{\gamma} \|g_2\|^2_{\chi^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v)} = C_{\gamma} \mathcal{D}^2.$$

Since $\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \Pi_0 g \, \mathrm{d}x = 0$, Lemma 2.3 implies that,

$$\left|\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\sum_{|\alpha|\leq 3} \left(\partial_x^{\alpha} \Gamma(g,g), \partial_x^{\alpha}g\right)_{L^2_{x,v}}\right| \leq \frac{C_1}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{CD} + \mathcal{D}^2) \leq \frac{C_1}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{ED}^2 + \frac{C_1}{2\eta} (\mathcal{EC})^2 + \frac{\eta}{2} \frac{C_1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2.$$

Taking $\eta = \frac{C_{\gamma}}{C_1}$, we have

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathcal{E}^2 + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{2}\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\mathcal{D}^2 \leq \frac{C_1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{E}\mathcal{D}^2 + \frac{C_1^2}{2C_{\gamma}}(\mathcal{E}\mathcal{C})^2,$$

then

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathcal{E}^2 + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2}\mathcal{D}^2 \le C\left\{\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{E}\mathcal{D}^2 + (\mathcal{E}\mathcal{C})^2\right\}.$$

3.2 Macroscopic energy estimates

We study now the energy estimate for the macroscopic part $\Pi_0 g$ where g is a solution of the equation (3). First we decompose the equation (3) into microscopic and macroscopic parts, i.e. rewrite it into the following equation

$$\partial_t \{a + bv + c|v|^2\} \mu^{1/2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x \{a + bv + c|v|^2\} \mu^{1/2} = -\partial_t g_2 - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g_2 - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L} g_2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Gamma(g, g).$$

$$(41)$$

Lemma 3.2. Let $\partial^{\alpha} = \partial^{\alpha}_{x}$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{3}$, $|\alpha| \leq 2$. If g is a solution of the Landau equation (3), and $\mathcal{A} = (a, b, c)$ defined in (10), then

$$\varepsilon \|\partial_t \partial^\alpha \mathcal{A}\|_{L^2_x} \lesssim \mathcal{C} + \mathcal{D},\tag{42}$$

where $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}(g)$ and $\mathcal{D} = \mathcal{D}(g)$.

Proof. Let g be a solution to a solution of the scaled Landau equation (B). The second set of equations we consider are the local conservation laws satisfied by (a, b, c). To derive these we multiply (41) by the collision invariants that are the elements of $\mathcal{N}(\mathcal{L})$ in (5) and integrate only in the velocity variables to obtain

$$\partial_t(a+3c) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nabla_x \cdot b = 0, \qquad (43)$$

$$\partial_t b + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} (\nabla_x a + 5 \nabla_x c) = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(v \cdot \nabla_x g_2, v \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}, \tag{44}$$

$$\partial_t (3a+15c) + \frac{5}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot b = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(v \cdot \nabla_x g_2, |v|^2 \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}.$$
(45)

Taking linear combinations of the first and third local conservation laws results in

$$\partial_t a = \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} \left(v \cdot \nabla_x g_2, |v|^2 \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v},$$
$$\partial_t b + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} (\nabla_x a + 5 \nabla_x c) = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(v \cdot \nabla_x g_2, v \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v},$$
$$\partial_t c + \frac{1}{3\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot b = -\frac{1}{6\varepsilon} \left(v \cdot \nabla_x g_2, |v|^2 \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}.$$

These are the local conservation laws that we will study below. From the first equation, we have

$$\|\partial_t \partial^\alpha a\|_{L^2_x} \lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^\alpha g_2\|_{L^2_x L^2_v},\tag{46}$$

the second equation gives that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_t \partial^{\alpha} b\|_{L^2_x} &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a\|_{L^2_x} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} c\|_{L^2_x} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} g_2\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} \mathcal{A}\|_{L^2_x} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} g_2\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \end{aligned}$$

and the last equation implies that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_t \partial^{\alpha} c\|_{L^2_x} &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} b\|_{L^2_x} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} g_2\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} \mathcal{A}\|_{L^2_x} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} g_2\|_{L^2_x L^2_v}. \end{aligned}$$

Then, we obtain

$$\varepsilon \|\partial_t \partial^{\alpha} \mathcal{A}\|_{L^2_x} \lesssim \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} \mathcal{A}\|_{L^2_x} + \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} g_2\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \\ \lesssim \mathcal{C} + \mathcal{D}.$$

We start with the macroscopic energy estimate where we use the so-called 13-moments. The set of 13-moments is 13-dimensional subspace of $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3_v)$ and given by

$$\{e_j\}_{j=1}^{13} = \left\{\sqrt{\mu}, v_i\sqrt{\mu}, v_iv_j\sqrt{\mu}, v_i|v|^2\sqrt{\mu}\right\}.$$

It is well-known [13] that the macroscopic component $g_1 = \Pi_0 g \sim \mathcal{A} = (a, b, c)$, satisfies the following set of equations

$$\begin{cases} v_i |v|^2 \mu^{1/2} &: \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x c = -\partial_t r_c + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} m_c + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \ell_c + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} h_c, \\ v_i^2 \mu^{1/2} &: \partial_t c + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_i b_i = -\partial_t r_i + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} m_i + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \ell_i + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} h_i, \\ v_i v_j \mu^{1/2} &: \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_i b_j + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_j b_i = -\partial_t r_{ij} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} m_{ij} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \ell_{ij} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} h_{ij}, \quad i \neq j, \quad (47) \\ v_i \mu^{1/2} &: \partial_t b_i + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_i a = -\partial_t r_{bi} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} m_{bi} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \ell_{bi} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} h_{bi}, \\ \mu^{1/2} &: \partial_t a = -\partial_t r_a + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} m_a + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \ell_a + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} h_a \end{cases}$$

where

$$r = (g_2, e)_{L_v^2}, \quad m = (-v \cdot \nabla_x g_2, e)_{L_v^2}, \quad h = (\Gamma(g, g), e)_{L_v^2}, \\ \ell = - (\mathcal{L}g_2, e)_{L_v^2}$$
(48)

stand for r_c, \dots, h_a , while

$$e \in \text{Span}\{v_i|v|^2 \mu^{1/2}, v_i^2 \mu^{1/2}, v_i v_j \mu^{1/2}, v_i \mu^{1/2}, \mu^{1/2}\}, \text{ for } i, j = 1, 2, 3.$$

Lemma 3.3. Let r, m, ℓ, h be the ones defined by (48), $\partial^{\alpha} = \partial_x^{\alpha}, \partial_i = \partial_{x_i} \alpha \in \mathbb{N}^3$, $|\alpha| \leq 2$. Then, one has

$$\|\partial_i \partial^\alpha r\|_{L^2_x} \lesssim \min\{\|g_2\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}, \mathcal{D}\},\tag{49}$$

$$\|\partial^{\alpha} m\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \min\{\|g_{2}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}, \mathcal{D}\},\tag{50}$$

 $\|\partial^{\alpha}\ell\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \min\{\|g_{2}\|_{H^{2}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}, \|g_{2}\|_{\chi^{2}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x}\times\mathbb{R}^{3}_{v})}\},\tag{51}$

$$\|\partial^{\alpha}h\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \|g\|_{H^{2}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}(\|g_{2}\|_{\chi^{2}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x}\times\mathbb{R}^{3}_{v})} + \|\nabla_{x}\Pi_{0}g\|_{H^{1}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}).$$
(52)

Proof. We have

$$\|\partial_i \partial^{\alpha} r\|_{L^2_x} = \|(\partial_i \partial^{\alpha} g_2, e)_{L^2_v}\|_{L^2_x} \lesssim \|\partial_i \partial^{\alpha} g_2\|_{L^2_x L^2_v} \|e\|_{L^2_v} \lesssim \|g_2\|_{H^3_x L^2_v};$$

 $\|\partial^{\alpha}\ell\|_{L^{2}_{x}} = \|(\partial^{\alpha}g_{2},\mathcal{L}e)_{L^{2}_{v}}\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \|\partial^{\alpha}g_{2}\|_{L^{2}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} \|\mathcal{L}e\|_{L^{2}_{v}} \lesssim \|g_{2}\|_{H^{2}_{x}L^{2}_{v}},$

$$\|\partial^{\alpha}m\|_{L^{2}_{x}} = \|\left(\nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}g_{2}, ve\right)_{L^{2}_{x}}\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \|\nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}g_{2}\|_{L^{2}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} \|ve\|_{L^{2}_{v}} \lesssim \|g_{2}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}.$$

The fact that for $f \in H^1_{v,*}$ and $\gamma \in [-2,1]$,

$$\|f\|_{L^2_v(\langle v\rangle^{1+\gamma/2})} \le \|f\|_{H^1_{v,*}},$$

implies $(\underline{49})$, $(\underline{50})$ and $(\underline{51})$. For the estimate $(\underline{52})$, we have

$$\partial^{\alpha} h = (\partial^{\alpha} \Gamma(g, g), e)_{L^2_{\alpha}},$$

then using the same method of proof of Lemma 2.3, we get (52).

Lemma 3.4. Let $|\alpha| \leq 2$, and let g be a solution of the scaled Landau equation (3). Then there exists a positive constant \tilde{C} independent of ε , such that the following estimate holds:

$$\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left\{ \sum_{|\alpha| \le 2} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} (a, b, c) \right)_{L^2_x} + \left(\partial^{\alpha} b, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a \right)_{L^2_x} \right\} + \mathcal{C}^2 \le \tilde{C} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2 + \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}^2 + \mathcal{D}^2) \right\}.$$
(53)

Proof. Recall that

$$\mathcal{C}^2 = \sum_{|\alpha| \le 2} \|\nabla_x \partial^\alpha \mathcal{A}\|_{L^2_x}^2 = \sum_{|\alpha| \le 2} \|\nabla_x \partial^\alpha a\|_{L^2_x}^2 + \|\nabla_x \partial^\alpha b\|_{L^2_x}^2 + \|\nabla_x \partial^\alpha c\|_{L^2_x}^2.$$

(a) Estimate of $\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a$. From the macroscopic equations (47),

$$\begin{aligned} \|\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a\|_{L^2_x}^2 &= (\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a)_{L^2_x} \\ &= \left(\partial^{\alpha} \left(-\varepsilon \partial_t b - \varepsilon \partial_t r + m + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \ell + h\right), \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a\right)_{L^2_x} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon R_1 + |\left(\partial^{\alpha} m, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a\right)_{L^2_x}| + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} |\left(\partial^{\alpha} \ell, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a\right)_{L^2_x}| + |\left(\partial^{\alpha} h, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a\right)_{L^2_x}|.\end{aligned}$$

Here,

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon R_1 &= -\varepsilon \left(\partial^{\alpha} \partial_t b + \partial^{\alpha} \partial_t r, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a\right)_{L^2_x} \\ &= -\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\partial^{\alpha} (b+r), \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a\right)_{L^2_x} - \varepsilon \left(\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} (b+r), \partial_t \partial^{\alpha} a\right)_{L^2_x} \end{split}$$

Note that, from (46) and (49) $\varepsilon (\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} r, \partial_t \partial^{\alpha} a)_{L^2_x} \lesssim \mathcal{D}^2$, and

$$\varepsilon (\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} b, \partial_t \partial^{\alpha} a)_{L^2_x} \lesssim \eta \| \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} b \|_{L^2_x}^2 + \frac{1}{2\eta} \mathcal{D}^2.$$

Furthermore, Lemma 3.3 implies that

$$\begin{split} &|\left(\partial^{\alpha}m, \nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}a\right)_{L^{2}_{x}}| \lesssim \mathcal{D} \|\nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}a\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \mathcal{D} \|\nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}\mathcal{A}\|_{H^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \mathcal{DC}, \\ &\frac{1}{\varepsilon}|\left(\partial^{\alpha}\ell, \nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}a\right)_{L^{2}_{x}}| \lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\|g_{2}\|_{\chi^{2}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x}\times\mathbb{R}^{3}_{v})}\|\nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}\mathcal{A}\|_{H^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{DC}, \\ &|\left(\partial^{\alpha}h, \nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}a\right)_{L^{2}_{x}}| \lesssim \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}+\mathcal{D})\mathcal{C}. \end{split}$$

Hence, for some small $0<\eta<1$

$$\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\partial^{\alpha}(b+r), \nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} a\right)_{L_{x}^{2}} + \|\nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} a\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} \lesssim \eta \|\nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} b\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2\eta} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{D}\mathcal{C} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{D}\mathcal{C} + \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C} + \mathcal{D})\mathcal{C}$$

$$\lesssim \eta \mathcal{C}^{2} + \frac{1}{\eta} \{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}^{2} + \mathcal{D}^{2})\}.$$
(54)

(b) Estimate of $\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} b$. Recall $b = (b_1, b_2, b_3)$. From the macroscopic equations (47),

$$\begin{split} \Delta_x \partial^\alpha b + \partial_i^2 \partial^\alpha b_i &= \partial^\alpha \Big[\sum_{j \neq i} \partial_j (\partial_j b_i + \partial_i b_j) + \partial_i (2\partial_i b_i - \sum_{j \neq i} \partial_j b_j) \Big] \\ &= \partial^\alpha \Big[\sum_{j \neq i} \partial_j \Big(-\varepsilon \partial_t r_{ij} + m_{ij} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \ell_{ij} + h_{ij} \Big) \\ &\quad + \partial_i \Big(-2\varepsilon \partial_t r_i + 2m_i + \frac{2}{\varepsilon} \ell_i + 2h_i + \sum_{j \neq i} \varepsilon \partial_t r_j - m_j - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \ell_j - h_j \Big) \Big] \\ &= \partial^\alpha \Big[\partial_i \Big(-\varepsilon \partial_t r + m + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \ell + h \Big) \Big] \end{split}$$

where r, ℓ, h stands for linear combinations of r_i, ℓ_i, h_i and $r_{ij}, \ell_{ij}, h_{ij}$ for i, j = 1, 2, 3 respectively. Then

$$\begin{aligned} \|\nabla_x \partial^\alpha b_i\|_{L^2_x}^2 + \|\partial_i \partial^\alpha b_i\|_{L^2_x}^2 &= -\left(\Delta_x \partial^\alpha b + \partial_i^2 \partial^\alpha b_i, \partial^\alpha b_i\right)_{L^2_x} \\ &= \varepsilon R_2 + R_3 + R_4 + R_5, \end{aligned}$$

where

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon R_2 &= \varepsilon \left(\partial_i \partial^\alpha \partial_t r, \partial^\alpha b_i \right)_{L^2_x} \\ &= -\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\partial^\alpha r, \partial_i \partial^\alpha b_i \right)_{L^2_x} + \varepsilon \left(\partial^\alpha r, \partial_t \partial_i \partial^\alpha b_i \right)_{L^2_x}, \end{split}$$

moreover, we have from (42) and (49) that

$$\varepsilon | (\partial_i \partial^{\alpha} r, \partial_t \partial^{\alpha} b_i)_{L^2_x} | \lesssim \eta \mathcal{C}^2 + \frac{1}{\eta} \mathcal{D}^2.$$

Furthermore, Lemma 3.3 implies that

$$\begin{split} |\left(\partial^{\alpha}m,\partial_{i}\partial^{\alpha}b_{i}\right)_{L_{x}^{2}}| &\lesssim \frac{1}{\eta} \|\partial^{\alpha}m\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} + \eta \|\partial_{i}\partial^{\alpha}b_{i}\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\eta} \|\partial^{\alpha}m\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} + \eta \|\nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}b_{i}\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\eta}\mathcal{D}^{2} + \eta \|\nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}b_{i}\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2}, \\ \frac{1}{\varepsilon}|\left(\partial^{\alpha}\ell,\partial_{i}\partial^{\alpha}b_{i}\right)_{L_{x}^{2}}| &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\partial^{\alpha}\ell\|_{L_{x}^{2}} \|\nabla_{x}\partial^{\alpha}\mathcal{A}\|_{H_{x}^{2}} \lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{D}\mathcal{C}, \\ |\left(\partial^{\alpha}h,\partial_{i}\partial^{\alpha}b_{i}\right)_{L_{x}^{2}}| &\lesssim \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}+\mathcal{D})\mathcal{C} \\ &\lesssim \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}^{2}+\mathcal{D}^{2}). \end{split}$$

Hence, for some small $0 < \eta < 1$

$$\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \partial_{i} \partial^{\alpha} b_{i} \right)_{L_{x}^{2}} + \| \nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} b_{i} \|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} \lesssim \eta \mathcal{C}^{2} + \frac{1}{\eta} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}^{2} + \mathcal{D}^{2}) \right\},$$

summing up for $1 \le i \le 3$, we obtain that

$$\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} b\right)_{L_{x}^{2}} + \|\nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} b\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} \lesssim \eta \mathcal{C}^{2} + \frac{1}{\eta} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}^{2} + \mathcal{D}^{2}) \right\}.$$
(55)

(c) Estimate of $\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} c$. From the macroscopic equations (47),

$$\begin{aligned} \|\nabla_x \partial^\alpha c\|_{L^2_x}^2 &= (\nabla_x \partial^\alpha c, \nabla_x \partial^\alpha c)_{L^2_x} \\ &= \left(\partial^\alpha (-\varepsilon \partial_t r + m + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\ell + h), \nabla_x \partial^\alpha c\right)_{L^2_x} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon R_6 + \eta \mathcal{C}^2 + \frac{1}{\eta} \mathcal{D}^2 + \frac{1}{\eta} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2 + \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}^2 + \mathcal{D}^2), \end{aligned}$$

where

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon R_6 &= -\varepsilon \left(\partial^{\alpha} \partial_t r, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} c \right)_{L_x^2} \\ &= -\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} c \right)_{L_x^2} - \varepsilon \left(\nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} r, \partial_t \partial^{\alpha} c \right)_{L_x^2} \\ &\lesssim -\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} c \right)_{L_x^2} + \eta \mathcal{C}^2 + \frac{2}{\eta} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2. \end{split}$$

Thus

$$\varepsilon \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} c\right)_{L_{x}^{2}} + \|\nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} c\|_{L_{x}^{2}}^{2} \lesssim \eta \mathcal{C}^{2} + \frac{1}{\eta} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{C}^{2} + \mathcal{D}^{2}) \right\}.$$
(56)

By combining the above estimates (54), (55), (56) and taking $\eta > 0$ sufficiently small, then we get the estimate (53) uniformly for $0 < \varepsilon < 1$, thus complete the proof of Lemma 3.4.

Let

$$E := \left[\mathcal{E}^2 + \eta_1 \varepsilon \left\{ \sum_{|\alpha| \le 2} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} (a, b, c) \right)_{L_x^2} + \left(\partial^{\alpha} b, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a \right)_{L_x^2} \right\} \right]^{1/2}, \tag{57}$$

with $\eta_1 > 0$ will be chosen later.

Theorem 3.5 (Global Energy Estimate). If g is a solution of the scaled Landau equation (3), then there exist constants $c_0, c_3 > 0$ independents of ε such that if $E \leq 1$, then

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}E^2 + c_3\left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\mathcal{D}^2 + \mathcal{C}^2\right) \le c_0 E\left\{\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{D}^2 + \mathcal{C}^2\right\}$$
(58)

holds as far as g exists.

Proof. Based on the microscopic estimate (40) and the macroscopic estimate (53), we can derive the uniform energy estimate. Indeed, estimates (40) and (53), imply that

$$\begin{aligned} &\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left(\mathcal{E}^2 + \eta_1 \varepsilon \left\{ \sum_{|\alpha| \le 2} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} (a, b, c) \right)_{L^2_x} + \left(\partial^{\alpha} b, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a \right)_{L^2_x} \right\} \right) + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2 + \eta_1 \mathcal{C}^2 \\ &\le C \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{E} \mathcal{D}^2 + (\mathcal{E} \mathcal{C})^2 \right) + \frac{\eta_1 \tilde{C}}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2 + \eta_1 \tilde{C} \mathcal{E} (\mathcal{C}^2 + \mathcal{D}^2). \end{aligned}$$

We first choose η_1 small enough so that $C_{\gamma} - \eta_1 \tilde{C} > 0$, it gives that for $0 < \varepsilon < 1$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left\{ \mathcal{E}^{2} + \eta_{1} \varepsilon \sum_{|\alpha| \leq 2} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha}(a, b, c) \right)_{L_{x}^{2}} + \left(\partial^{\alpha} b, \nabla_{x} \partial^{\alpha} a \right)_{L_{x}^{2}} \right\} + \left(C_{\gamma} - \eta_{1} \tilde{C} \right) \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \eta_{1} \mathcal{C}^{2}
\leq \left(C + \eta_{1} \tilde{C} \right) \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{E} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \left(C \mathcal{E} + \eta_{1} \tilde{C} \right) \mathcal{E} \mathcal{C}^{2}.$$
(59)

Using (49), we have

$$\begin{split} \Big| \sum_{|\alpha| \le 2} \left(\partial^{\alpha} r, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} (a, b, c) \right)_{L^2_x} + \left(\partial^{\alpha} b, \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} a \right)_{L^2_x} \Big| \lesssim \| \nabla_x \partial^{\alpha} r \|_{L^2_x}^2 + \| \mathcal{A} \|_{H^3_x}^2 \\ \lesssim \| g_2 \|_{H^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x; L^2(\mathbb{R}^3_v)} + \| \mathcal{A} \|_{H^3_x}^2 \lesssim \mathcal{E}^2. \end{split}$$

Thus, we can choose $\eta_1 > 0$ small such that, for any $0 < \varepsilon < 1$

$$c_1 \mathcal{E} \le E \le c_2 \mathcal{E},\tag{60}$$

for some positive constants c_1 and c_2 . Finally, using (59) and (60) we have

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}E^2 + (C_\gamma - \eta_1 \tilde{C})\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\mathcal{D}^2 + \eta_1 \mathcal{C}^2 \le \left(\frac{C + \eta_1 \tilde{C}}{c_1}\right)\frac{1}{\varepsilon}E\mathcal{D}^2 + \left(\frac{C}{c_1^2} + \frac{\eta_1 \tilde{C}}{c_1}\right)E\mathcal{C}^2,$$

then there exist constants $c_0, c_3 > 0$ independent of ε such that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}E^2 + c_3\left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\mathcal{D}^2 + \mathcal{C}^2\right) \le c_0 E\left\{\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{D}^2 + \mathcal{C}^2\right\}.$$

We recall that δ_0 , c_2 , c_0 , c_3 are defined respectively in Proposition 2.7 and Theorem 3.5.

Lemma 3.6. If we choose the initial data $g_{\varepsilon,0}$ such that

$$\mathcal{E}(0) = \|g_{\varepsilon,0}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \le M,$$

where M is defined as

$$M = \min\left\{\delta_0, \frac{1}{4c_2}, \frac{c_3}{4c_0c_2}\right\},\tag{61}$$

then,

$$E^{2}(T) + \frac{c_{3}}{2} \int_{0}^{T} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{C}^{2} \right\} \mathrm{d}t \leq E^{2}(0), \tag{62}$$

for some T > 0.

Proof. Note that $\mathcal{E}(0) \leq M \leq \delta_0$, then from Theorem 2.8 there exists a solution $g_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}([0,T]; H^3_x L^2_v)$ for some T > 0, and from the local estimate (36), we have $\mathcal{E}(t) \leq 2M$ for 0 < t < T. Note that on $[0,T], E(t) \leq c_2 \mathcal{E}(t) \leq 2c_2 M < 1$. Then the global energy estimate (58) implies that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}E^2 + (c_3 - 2c_0c_2M)\left\{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}\mathcal{D}^2 + \mathcal{C}^2\right\} \le 0.$$

From the choice of M, $c_3 - 2c_0c_2M \ge \frac{c_3}{2}$. Thus

$$E^{2}(T) + \frac{c_{3}}{2} \int_{0}^{T} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{C}^{2} \right\} \mathrm{d}t \leq E^{2}(0).$$

Proof of Theorem 1.1. Now, we are ready to prove Theorem 1.1 by the usual continuation argument. We set $M_0 := \frac{c_1}{c_2}M$, where M defined in (61). Let

 $\mathcal{E}(0) = \|g_{\varepsilon,0}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \le M_0,$

which implies that $\mathcal{E}(0) \leq M \leq \delta_0$. Then from Theorem 2.8 there exists a solution g on [0,T] for some T > 0. Furthermore, using (63), we have $E(T) \leq c_2 M_0$ then $\mathcal{E}(T) \leq M \leq \delta_0$. Using again Theorem 2.8 with initial data $\mathcal{E}(T)$, we obtain the existence of the solution on [T, 2T] and so on. Finally, the local solution constructed in Theorem 2.8 can be extended globally. Now, we will show the estimate (12). Using (63) and the fact that we can iterate the process in $[T, 2T], [2T, 3T] \dots$, we get for all $t \in \mathbb{R}^+$

$$E^{2}(t) + \frac{c_{3}}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{C}^{2} \right\} \mathrm{d}s \leq E^{2}(0).$$

$$(63)$$

We get therefore

$$\sup_{t \ge 0} E^{2}(t) + \frac{c_{3}}{2} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{C}^{2} \right\} \mathrm{d}s \le 2E^{2}(0).$$
(64)

Next, using (60) we get

$$\sup_{t \ge 0} \mathcal{E}^{2}(t) + \frac{c_{3}}{2c_{1}^{2}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathcal{D}^{2} + \mathcal{C}^{2} \right\} \mathrm{d}s \le \frac{2c_{2}^{2}}{c_{1}^{2}} \mathcal{E}^{2}(0).$$
(65)

Finally, we can choose $C_0 = \frac{c_3}{2c_1^2}$ and $C'_0 = \frac{2c_2^2}{c_1^2}$, hence the estimate (12) is true.

4 Limit to fluid incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier

In this section, we study the convergence of the perturbed Landau equation (\square) to the fluid incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier system (\square) as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$. We will present a well explained and detailed proof. The approach is reminiscent of the one in [16] (see also [1] for a related problem) but here, we aim to provide a fully rigorous proof. Note that most of the arguments have already been used in [11] but our framework of strong solution allows us to develop a simpler proof than the one in [11].

In the rest of the paper, our convergences hold up to extracting subsequences. Note that for a vector function $\mathbf{w} = \mathbf{w}(x) \in \mathbb{R}^3$, $\nabla_x \mathbf{w}$ is a matrix defined by $(\partial_{x_j} \mathbf{w}_i)_{1 \leq i,j \leq 3}$. We also write $(\nabla_x \cdot M)^i = \sum_j \partial_{x_j} M_{ij}(x)$, if M is a matrix defined by $M = (M_{ij}(x))_{1 \leq i,j \leq 3}$.

4.1 Local conservation laws

We first introduce the following fluid variables

$$\rho_{\varepsilon} = (g_{\varepsilon}, \sqrt{\mu})_{L_v^2}, \ u_{\varepsilon} = (g_{\varepsilon}, v\sqrt{\mu})_{L_v^2}, \ \theta_{\varepsilon} = \left(g_{\varepsilon}, \left(\frac{|v|^2}{3} - 1\right)\sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_v^2}.$$
(66)

Then we can derive the following local conservation laws from the solutions g_{ε} constructed in Theorem 1.1.

Lemma 4.1. Assume that g_{ε} is the solutions to the perturbed Landau equation (3) constructed in Theorem 1.1. Then the following local conservation laws holds

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \rho_{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot u_{\varepsilon} = 0, \\ \partial_t u_{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x (\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L^2_v} = 0, \\ \partial_t \theta_{\varepsilon} + \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot u_{\varepsilon} + \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{B}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L^2_v} = 0. \end{cases}$$
(67)

Proof. Step 1. Conservation law of ρ_{ε} . We multiply the first g_{ε} -equation of (B) by $\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathcal{L})$ and integrate over $v \in \mathbb{R}^3$. Then we obtain

$$\partial_t \rho_{\varepsilon} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(v \cdot \nabla_x g_{\varepsilon}, \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}}_{I_1} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \left(\mathcal{L}g_{\varepsilon}, \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}}_{I_2 = 0} = \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \left(\Gamma(g_{\varepsilon}, g_{\varepsilon}), \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}}_{I_3 = 0} \tag{68}$$

For the term I_1 , we have

$$I_1 = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot (g_{\varepsilon}, v \sqrt{\mu})_{L^2_v} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot u_{\varepsilon}.$$
 (69)

Collecting the above relations, we deduce that

$$\partial_t \rho_\varepsilon + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot u_\varepsilon = 0, \tag{70}$$

hence the first equation of (67) holds.

Step 2. Conservation law of u_{ε} . We multiply the first g_{ε} -equation of (B) by $v\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathcal{L})$ and integrate over $v \in \mathbb{R}^3$, we have

$$\partial_t u_{\varepsilon} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(v \cdot \nabla_x g_{\varepsilon}, v \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}}_{\Pi_1} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \left(\mathcal{L}g_{\varepsilon}, v \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}}_{\Pi_2 = 0} = \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \left(\Gamma(g_{\varepsilon}, g_{\varepsilon}), v \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v}}_{\Pi_3 = 0}.$$
(71)

For the term \mathbb{I}_1 , we introduce the matrix $A(v) := v \otimes v - \frac{|v|^2}{3} \mathbb{I}_3$. We have that $A\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}^{\perp}(\mathcal{L})$ and there exists $\hat{A}(v)$ such that $\mathcal{L}(\sqrt{\mu}\hat{A}) = \sqrt{\mu}A$ with $\hat{A}\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}^{\perp}(\mathcal{L})$ and \mathbb{I}_3 is the 3 × 3 unitary matrix (see for exemple [11]). Then we can write that

$$\mathbf{I}_{1} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot (g_{\varepsilon}, v \otimes v \sqrt{\mu})_{L_{v}^{2}} \\
= \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, \left(v \otimes v - \frac{|v|^{2}}{3} \mathbb{I}_{3}\right) \sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_{v}^{2}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, \frac{|v|^{2}}{3} \mathbb{I}_{3} \sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_{v}^{2}} \\
= \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot (g_{\varepsilon}, A(v) \sqrt{\mu})_{L_{v}^{2}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \left((g_{\varepsilon}, \sqrt{\mu})_{L_{v}^{2}} + \left(g_{\varepsilon}, (\frac{|v|^{2}}{3} - 1) \sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_{v}^{2}}\right) \\
= \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot (g_{\varepsilon}, A(v) \sqrt{\mu})_{L_{v}^{2}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \theta_{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \rho_{\varepsilon}.$$
(72)

Finally, using that $\mathcal{L}(\sqrt{\mu}\hat{A}) = \sqrt{\mu}A$ and that \mathcal{L} is self-adjoint in L_v^2 , we have

$$\mathbf{II}_1 = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L^2_v} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x (\theta_{\varepsilon} + \rho_{\varepsilon}).$$

Collecting the previous calculations, we obtain

$$\partial_t u_{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x (\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon}) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L^2_v} = 0, \tag{73}$$

then the second equations of (67) holds.

Step 3. Conservation law of θ_{ε} . We multiply the first g_{ε} -equation of (3) by $\left(\frac{|v|^2}{3} - 1\right)\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathcal{L})$ and integrate over $v \in \mathbb{R}^3$, we have

$$\partial_{t}\theta_{\varepsilon} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(v \cdot \nabla_{x} g_{\varepsilon}, \left(\frac{|v|^{2}}{3} - 1\right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^{2}_{v}}}_{\Pi_{1}} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \left(\mathcal{L}g_{\varepsilon}, \left(\frac{|v|^{2}}{3} - 1\right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^{2}_{v}}}_{\Pi_{2} = 0} = \underbrace{\frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \left(\Gamma(g_{\varepsilon}, g_{\varepsilon}), \left(\frac{|v|^{2}}{3} - 1\right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^{2}_{v}}}_{\Pi_{3} = 0}.$$
(74)

For the term Π_2 , we introduce $B(v) := v \left(\frac{|v|^2}{2} - \frac{5}{2}\right)$. We have that $B\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}^{\perp}(\mathcal{L})$ and there exists $\hat{B}(v)$ such that $\mathcal{L}(\sqrt{\mu}\hat{B}) = \sqrt{\mu}B$ with $\hat{B}\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}^{\perp}(\mathcal{L})$. Then, we can write

$$\mathbf{III}_{2} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, v \left(\frac{|v|^{2}}{3} - 1 \right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L_{v}^{2}} \\
= \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, v \left(\frac{|v|^{2}}{2} - \frac{5}{2} \right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L_{v}^{2}} + \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, v \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L_{v}^{2}} \\
= \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, B(v) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L_{v}^{2}} + \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot u_{\varepsilon} \\
= \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(\hat{B}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L_{v}^{2}} + \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_{x} \cdot u_{\varepsilon}.$$
(75)

Collecting the above relations, we deduce that

$$\partial_t \theta_{\varepsilon} + \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot u_{\varepsilon} + \frac{2}{3} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{B}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L^2_v} = 0, \tag{76}$$

hence the third equation of (67) holds.

4.2 Limits from the global energy estimate

Based on Theorem 1.1, the Cauchy problem (3) admits a global solution g_{ε} belonging to $L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^3_x L^2_v)$ which is subject to the global energy estimate (12), namely, there is a positive constant, independent of ε , such that

$$\sup_{t \ge 0} \|g_{\varepsilon}(t)\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2 \le C \tag{77}$$

and

$$\int_0^\infty \|g_{\varepsilon,2}(t)\|_{\chi^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v)}^2 \mathrm{d}t \le C\varepsilon^2.$$
(78)

From the energy bound (77), there exists $g \in L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^3_x L^2_v)$, such that

$$g_{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup g \text{ as } \varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$$
 (79)

where the convergence is weak- \star in $L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^3_x L^2_v)$ (the limits may hold for some subsequence). From the energy dissipation bound (78), we have

$${I - \Pi_0}g_{\varepsilon} \longrightarrow 0 \text{ strongly in } L^2([0,\infty); H^3_x L^2_v)$$
 (80)

as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$. We thereby deduce from combining the first convergence in (79) and (80) that

$$\{I - \Pi_0\}g = 0. \tag{81}$$

Indeed, we have $\{I - \Pi_0\}g_{\varepsilon}$ converges in the sense of distributions and to $\{I - \Pi_0\}g$ as ε tends to zero. By uniqueness of the limit, we obtain the proof. Then, it immediately gives that there are $(\rho, u, \theta) \in L^{\infty}([0, \infty); H^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$ such that

$$g = \rho(x)\sqrt{\mu} + u(x) \cdot v\sqrt{\mu} + \theta(x)\left(\frac{|v|^2}{2} - \frac{3}{2}\right)\sqrt{\mu}.$$
 (82)

Via the definitions of ρ_{ε} , u_{ε} and θ_{ε} in (66) and the uniform energy bound (77), we obtain

$$\sup_{t \ge 0} \left(\|\rho_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x})}^{2} + \|u_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x})}^{2} + \|\theta_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x})}^{2} \right) \lesssim \sup_{t \ge 0} \|g_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}^{2} \le C.$$
(83)

We thereby deduce the following convergences from the convergence of (79) and the limit function g(t, x, v) given in (82) that

$$\rho_{\varepsilon} = (g_{\varepsilon}, \sqrt{\mu})_{L_{v}^{2}} \longrightarrow (g, \sqrt{\mu})_{L_{v}^{2}} = \rho,$$

$$u_{\varepsilon} = (g_{\varepsilon}, v\sqrt{\mu})_{L_{v}^{2}} \longrightarrow (g, v\sqrt{\mu})_{L_{v}^{2}} = u,$$

$$\theta_{\varepsilon} = \left(g_{\varepsilon}, \left(\frac{|v|^{2}}{3} - 1\right)\sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_{v}^{2}} \longrightarrow \left(g, \left(\frac{|v|^{2}}{3} - 1\right)\sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_{v}^{2}} = \theta,$$
(84)

weakly-* in $L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$.

4.3 Convergences to limiting equations

In this subsection, we will derive the incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier system (13) from the conservation laws (67) in Lemma 4.1 and the convergences obtained in the previous subsection.

Incompressibility and Boussinesq relation: From the first equation of (67) in Lemma 4.1 and the energy uniform bound (77), it is easy to deduce

$$\nabla_x \cdot u_\varepsilon = -\varepsilon \partial_t \rho_\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0 \tag{85}$$

in the sense of distributions as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$. By using the convergence (84), we have $\nabla_x \cdot u_{\varepsilon}$ converges in the sense of distributions to $\nabla_x \cdot u$ as ε tends to zero. By uniqueness of the limit, we obtain

$$\nabla_x \cdot u = 0. \tag{86}$$

Via the second equation of (67), we have

$$\nabla_x(\rho_\varepsilon + \theta_\varepsilon) = -\varepsilon \partial_t u_\varepsilon - \nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_\varepsilon)\right)_{L^2_v}.$$
(87)

Notice that

$$\nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon})\right)_{L^2_v} = \nabla_x \cdot \left(A(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \{I - \Pi_0\}g_{\varepsilon}\right)_{L^2_v}$$

where the self-adjointness of \mathcal{L} and the fact that $A\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}^{\perp}(\mathcal{L})$ are utilized. Then we derive from the Hölder inequality, and the uniform energy dissipation bound ([78]) that

$$\begin{split} \int_0^\infty \|\nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_\varepsilon)\right)_{L^2_v}\|_{H^2_x}^2 \mathrm{d}t &= \int_0^\infty \|\left(A(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \nabla_x \{I - \Pi_0\}g_\varepsilon\right)_{L^2_v}\|_{H^2_x}^2 \mathrm{d}t \\ &\lesssim \int_0^\infty \|\{I - \Pi_0\}g_\varepsilon\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2 \mathrm{d}t \\ &\lesssim \int_0^\infty \mathcal{D}^2(t) \mathrm{d}t \\ &\leq C\varepsilon^2, \end{split}$$

then, $\nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon})\right)_{L^2_v} \longrightarrow 0$ strongly in $L^2([0,\infty); H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$. Consequently, it is easy to deduce that

$$\nabla_x(\rho_\varepsilon + \theta_\varepsilon) \longrightarrow 0 \tag{88}$$

in the sense of distributions as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$. By using the convergence (84), we have $\nabla_x(\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon})$ converges in the sense of distributions to $\nabla_x(\rho + \theta)$ as ε tends to zero. By uniqueness of the limit, we obtain the Boussinesq relation

$$\nabla_x(\rho + \theta) = 0. \tag{89}$$

Now, we will show that Boussinesq relation can be strengthened. Using $(\underline{4})$ and $(\underline{66})$, we have that

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} (\rho_\varepsilon + \theta_\varepsilon) \mathrm{d}x = 0$$

Furthermore, using also (84), we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} (\rho_\varepsilon + \theta_\varepsilon) \mathrm{d}x \longrightarrow \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} (\rho + \theta) \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{in } \mathcal{D}'_t,$$

from which we deduce that

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} (\rho + \theta) \mathrm{d}x = 0, \text{ for a.e. } t > 0.$$

Finally (89) yields the strengthened form

$$\rho + \theta = 0. \tag{90}$$

Convergence of $\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}$: Before doing this, we introduce the following Aubin-Lions-Simon Theorem, a fundamental result of compactness in the study of nonlinear evolution problems, which can be found in Theorem II.5.16 in [4].

Lemma 4.2 (Aubin-Lions-Simon Theorem). Let $B_0 \subset B_1 \subset B_2$ be three Banach spaces. We assume that the embedding of B_1 in B_2 is continuous and that the embedding of B_0 in B_1 is compact. Let p, r be such that $1 \leq p, r \leq +\infty$. For T > 0, we define

$$E_{p,r} = \{ u \in L^p(0,T;B_0), \partial_t u \in L^r(0,T;B_2) \}$$

- 1) If $p < +\infty$, the embedding of $E_{p,r}$ in $L^p(0,T;B_1)$ is compact.
- 2) If $p = +\infty$ and if r > 1, the embedding of $E_{p,r}$ in $C(0,T;B_1)$ is compact.

On the one hand, the third equation of (67) multiplied by $\frac{3}{5}$ minus $\frac{2}{5}$ times of the first equation of (67) gives

$$\partial_t \left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right) + \frac{2}{5}\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{B}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon})\right)_{L^2_v} = 0.$$
(91)

We thus have that

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \partial_t \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right\|_{H^2_x} &= \left\| \frac{2}{5} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot (B(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon})_{L^2_v} \right\|_{H^2_x} \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|B(v) \sqrt{\mu}\|_{L^2_v} \|\{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \end{aligned}$$

which immediately implies from the uniform energy dissipation bound (78) that

$$\left\|\partial_t \left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right)\right\|_{L^2(0,T;H^2_x)} \lesssim \left(\int_0^\infty \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2(t) \mathrm{d}t\right)^{1/2} \le C \tag{92}$$

for any T > 0 and $0 < \varepsilon \le 1$. On the other hand, we easily have from (83) that

$$\left\| \left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;H^3_x)} \le C$$
(93)

for all T > 0 and $0 < \varepsilon \le 1$. One notices that

$$H_x^3 \hookrightarrow H_x^2 \hookrightarrow H_x^2, \tag{94}$$

where the embedding of H_x^3 in H_x^2 is compact and the embedding of H_x^2 in H_x^2 is naturally continuous. Then, from Aubin-Lions-Simon Theorem in Lemma 4.2, the bounds (92), (93) and the embeddings (94), we deduce that there is a $\tilde{\theta} \in C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2(\mathbb{T}_x^3)) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^3(\mathbb{T}_x^3))$ such that

$$\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right) \longrightarrow \tilde{\theta}$$

strongly in $C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$ as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$. On the other hand, we have that $(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon})$ converges in the sense of distributions to $(\frac{3}{5}\theta - \frac{2}{5}\rho)$ as ε tends to zero. By uniqueness of the limit, we obtain that $(\frac{3}{5}\theta - \frac{2}{5}\rho) = \tilde{\theta}$. Now we can write $\theta = (\frac{3}{5}\theta - \frac{2}{5}\rho) + \frac{2}{5}(\rho + \theta)$, which gives us $\tilde{\theta} = \theta$, since $\rho + \theta = 0$ according to the relation (90). As a result,

$$\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right) \longrightarrow \theta \tag{95}$$

strongly in $C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$ as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$, where $\theta \in C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x)) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$. **Convergence of** $\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}$: Here \mathcal{P} is the Leray projection operator given by

$$\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{I} - \nabla_x \Delta_x^{-1} \nabla_x \cdot \tag{96}$$

where \mathcal{I} is the identical mapping. Taking \mathcal{P} on the second equation of (67) gives

$$\partial_t \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{P} \nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L^2_v} = 0, \tag{97}$$

where we used $\mathcal{P}\nabla_x(\rho_{\varepsilon}+\theta_{\varepsilon})=0$. We thus have that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_t \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^2_x} &= \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{P} \nabla_x \cdot (A(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \{I - \Pi_0\}g_{\varepsilon})_{L^2_v} \right\|_{H^2_x} \\ &\lesssim \left\| \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \cdot (A(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \{I - \Pi_0\}g_{\varepsilon})_{L^2_v} \right\|_{H^2_x} \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|A(v)\sqrt{\mu}\|_{L^2_v} \|\{I - \Pi_0\}g_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \|\{I - \Pi_0\}g_{\varepsilon}\|_{H^3_x L^2_v} \end{aligned}$$

which immediately implies from the uniform energy dissipation bound (78) that

$$\|\partial_t \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2(0,T;H^2_x)} \lesssim \left(\int_0^\infty \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{D}^2(t) \mathrm{d}t\right)^{1/2} \le C \tag{98}$$

for any T > 0 and $0 < \varepsilon \le 1$. We easily have from (83) that

$$\|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;H^3_x)} \lesssim \|u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;H^3_x)} \le C.$$
(99)

Then, from Aubin-Lions-Simon Theorem in Lemma 4.2, the bounds (98), (99) and the embeddings (94), we deduce that there is a $\tilde{u} \in C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x)) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$ such that

$$\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}\longrightarrow \tilde{u}$$

strongly in $C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$ as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$. On the other hand, we have $\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}$ converges in the sense of distributions to $\mathcal{P}u$ as ε tends to zero. By uniqueness of the limit, we obtain that $\tilde{u} = \mathcal{P}u$. Using that where we used $\nabla_x \cdot u = 0$ according to the incompressibility relation (86), we get

$$\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \longrightarrow u$$
 (100)

strongly in $C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$ as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$, where $u \in C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x)) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$. Regarding the convergence of \mathcal{P}^{\perp} . We have

$$\mathcal{P}^{\perp} u_{\varepsilon} \longrightarrow 0 \tag{101}$$

weakly- \star in $L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$. Indeed, on the one hand we have

$$\|\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;H^3_x)} \lesssim \|u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;H^3_x)} \le C.$$
(102)

On the other hand, we have $\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}$ converges in the sense of distributions to 0 as ε tends to zero, hence the relation (101) is true. Equation of u and θ : We first calculate the term

quation of
$$u$$
 and θ : we first calculate the term

$$\left(\hat{E}(v)\sqrt{M}, \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{L}g_{\varepsilon}\right)_{L^2_v}$$

where $\hat{E} = \hat{A}$ or \hat{B} . Following the standard formal derivations of fluid dynamic limits of Boltzmann equation (see [3] for instance), we obtain

$$\left(\hat{A}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{L}g_{\varepsilon}\right)_{L^{2}_{v}} = u_{\varepsilon} \otimes u_{\varepsilon} - \frac{|u_{\varepsilon}|^{2}}{3}\mathbb{I}_{3} - \nu\Sigma(u_{\varepsilon}) - R_{\varepsilon,A},$$
(103)

and

$$\left(\hat{B}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{L}g_{\varepsilon}\right)_{L^{2}_{v}} = \frac{5}{2}u_{\varepsilon}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{5}{2}\kappa\nabla_{x}\theta_{\varepsilon} - R_{\varepsilon,B},$$
(104)

where

$$\Sigma(u_{\varepsilon}) := \nabla_x u_{\varepsilon} + \nabla_x u_{\varepsilon}^{\top} - \frac{2}{3} \nabla_x \cdot u_{\varepsilon} \mathbb{I}_3, \qquad (105)$$

$$\nu := \frac{1}{10} \left(\sqrt{\mu} A, \sqrt{\mu} \hat{A} \right)_{L_v^2}, \tag{106}$$

$$\kappa := \frac{2}{15} \left(\sqrt{\mu} B, \sqrt{\mu} \hat{B} \right)_{L^2_v}.$$
(107)

For E = A or B, $R_{\varepsilon,E}$ are of the form

$$R_{\varepsilon,E} = \varepsilon \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \partial_t g_\varepsilon \right)_{L_v^2} + \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, v \cdot \nabla_x \{ I - \Pi_0 \} g_\varepsilon \right)_{L_v^2} + \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \Gamma(\{ I - \Pi_0 \} g_\varepsilon, \{ I - \Pi_0 \}) g_\varepsilon \right)_{L_v^2} + \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \Gamma(\Pi_0 g_\varepsilon, \{ I - \Pi_0 \} g_\varepsilon) \right)_{L_v^2} + \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \Gamma(\{ I - \Pi_0 \} g_\varepsilon, \Pi_0 g_\varepsilon) \right)_{L_v^2}.$$

$$(108)$$

For the vector field u_{ε} , we decompose $u_{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}$. Then, plugging the relation (103) into the equation (197), we have

$$\partial_t \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{P} \nabla_x \cdot \left(\mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} \right) - \nu \Delta_x \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} = R_{\varepsilon, u} \tag{109}$$

where,

$$R_{\varepsilon,u} = \mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot R_{\varepsilon,A} - \mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}).$$
(110)

Noticing that $\theta_{\varepsilon} = \left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right) + \frac{2}{5}(\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon})$, we substitue the relation (104) into the equation (91) and then obtain

$$\partial_t \left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right) + \nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right)\right] - \kappa\Delta\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right) = R_{\varepsilon,\theta} \tag{111}$$

where,

$$R_{\varepsilon,\theta} = \frac{2}{5} \nabla_x \cdot R_{\varepsilon,B} - \frac{2}{5} \nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} (\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon}) \right] - \nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}^{\perp} u_{\varepsilon} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right] - \frac{2}{5} \nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}^{\perp} u_{\varepsilon} (\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon}) \right] + \frac{2}{5} \kappa \Delta_x (\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon}).$$
(112)

Our final goal is now to make tend ε to 0 in (109) and (111) in order to deduce the u and θ equations in (13). We first focus on (109).

Now, we take the limit from (109) to obtain the u-equation of (13). For any T > 0, let a vector-valued test function $\psi(t, x) \in C^1(0, T; C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^3))$ with $\nabla_x \cdot \psi = 0$, $\psi(0, x) = \psi_0(x) \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^3)$ and $\psi(t, x) = 0$ for $t \ge T'$ where T' < T. We multiply (109) by $\psi(t, x)$ and integrate by parts over $(t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{T}^3$. The we obtain

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \partial_{t} \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t = -\underbrace{\int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon}(0, x) \cdot \psi(0, x) \mathrm{d}x}_{\mathbf{IV}_{1}} - \underbrace{\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} \cdot \partial_{t} \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t}_{\mathbf{IV}_{2}}.$$
(113)

From the initial condition (14) in Theorem 1.2 and the convergence (100), we deduce that

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \cdot \partial_t \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \to \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} u \cdot \partial_t \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \tag{114}$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}(0) \cdot \psi_0(x) \mathrm{d}x \to \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \mathcal{P}u_0 \cdot \psi_0(x) \mathrm{d}x \tag{115}$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Indeed, for the term \mathbb{I}_2 , we have

$$\left| \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u) \cdot \partial_t \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \right| \lesssim \max_{t \ge 0} \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u\|_{L^2_x} \|\partial_t \psi\|_{L^1(0,T;L^2_x)} \le C_{\psi,T} \max_{t \ge 0} \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u\|_{L^2_x} \longrightarrow 0.$$

For the term $\overline{\mathbb{IV}}_1$ we have,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}(0) - \mathcal{P}u_0)\psi_0(x) \mathrm{d}x \right| \lesssim \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}(0) - \mathcal{P}u_0\|_{L^2_x} \|\psi_0(x)\|_{L^2_x} \\ \lesssim \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}(0) - \mathcal{P}u_0\|_{L^2_x} \longrightarrow 0.$$

As a consequence, we have

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \partial_{t} \mathcal{P} u_{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \longrightarrow -\int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \mathcal{P} u_{0} \cdot \psi_{0}(x) \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} u \cdot \partial_{t} \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \qquad (116)$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Now, we will study the convergence of terms $\mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot (\mathcal{P}u_\varepsilon \otimes \mathcal{P}u_\varepsilon)$ and $\nu \Delta_x \mathcal{P}u_\varepsilon$ in the following lemma.

Lemma 4.3. It holds that

$$\mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}) \to \mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot (u \otimes u) \quad strongly \ in \quad C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^1_x), \\ \nu \Delta_x \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \to \nu \Delta_x u \quad strongly \ in \quad C(\mathbb{R}^+; L^2_x),$$
(117)

as $\varepsilon \to 0$, where ν is defined in (106).

Proof. Using that $\nabla_x \cdot \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} = \nabla_x \cdot u = 0$, we have

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla_x \cdot (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u \otimes u)\|_{H^1_x} &\lesssim \|\nabla_x (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u) \cdot \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2_x} + \|\nabla_x u \cdot (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u))\|_{L^2_x} \\ &+ \|\tilde{\nabla}_x \nabla_x (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u) \cdot \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2_x} + \|\nabla_x (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u) \cdot \nabla_x \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2_x} \\ &+ \|\tilde{\nabla}_x \nabla_x u \cdot (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u)\|_{L^2_x} + \|\nabla_x u \cdot \nabla_x (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u)\|_{L^2_x} \\ &\lesssim \left(\|u\|_{L^\infty_t H^3_x} + \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^\infty_t H^3_x}\right) \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2_x)} \\ &\lesssim \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2_x)} \longrightarrow 0, \end{split}$$

where we denote by $\tilde{\nabla}_x \Lambda$ with $\Lambda = (\lambda_{ij})_{1 \le i,j \le 3}$ the matrix defined by

$$\tilde{\nabla}_x \Lambda = \begin{pmatrix} \partial_{x_1} \lambda_{11} & \partial_{x_1} \lambda_{12} & \partial_{x_1} \lambda_{13} \\ \partial_{x_2} \lambda_{21} & \partial_{x_2} \lambda_{22} & \partial_{x_2} \lambda_{23} \\ \partial_{x_3} \lambda_{31} & \partial_{x_3} \lambda_{32} & \partial_{x_3} \lambda_{33} \end{pmatrix}.$$

In addition, we have

$$\|\mu\Delta_x(\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}-u)\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^+;L^2_x)} \lesssim \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}-u\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^+;H^2_x)} \longrightarrow 0.$$

The limit of the last term $R_{\varepsilon,u}$ is handled in the following lemma.

Lemma 4.4. In the distributional sense,

$$R_{\varepsilon,u} \to 0 \tag{118}$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$, where $R_{\varepsilon,u}$ is defined in (110).

Proof. First, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot (\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon})\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^3_x} \\ \lesssim \|\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^3_x} \|\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^3_x}, \end{aligned}$$

and by employing the convergences (100) and (101), one can obtain

$$\mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot (\mathcal{P}u_\varepsilon \otimes \mathcal{P}^\perp u_\varepsilon + \mathcal{P}^\perp u_\varepsilon \otimes \mathcal{P}u_\varepsilon) \to 0$$
(119)

in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Let us now show that

$$\mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot (\mathcal{P}^\perp u_\varepsilon \otimes \mathcal{P}^\perp u_\varepsilon) \to 0 \tag{120}$$

in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0.$ To this end, we set

$$\boldsymbol{\beta}_{\varepsilon} := \rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon}$$

One observes that, Equation (73) reads

$$\varepsilon \partial_t u_{\varepsilon} + \nabla_x \boldsymbol{\beta}_{\varepsilon} = -\nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{A}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L^2_v}.$$
 (121)

Now, we multiply the first g_{ε} -equation of (B) by $\frac{|v|^2}{2}\sqrt{\mu} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathcal{L})$ and integrate over $v \in \mathbb{R}^3$, we have

$$\varepsilon \partial_t \boldsymbol{\beta}_{\varepsilon} + \nabla_x \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, v \frac{|v|^2}{3} \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v} = 0, \qquad (122)$$

where we check easily that

$$\nabla_x \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, v \frac{|v|^2}{3} \sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_v^2} = \frac{2}{3} \nabla_x \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, v \left(\frac{|v|^2}{2} - \frac{5}{2}\right) \sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_v^2} + \frac{5}{3} \nabla_x \cdot \left(g_{\varepsilon}, v \sqrt{\mu}\right)_{L_v^2} \\ = \frac{2}{3} \nabla_x \cdot \left(\hat{B}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \mathcal{L}(g_{\varepsilon})\right)_{L_v^2} + \frac{5}{3} \nabla_x \cdot \mathcal{P}^{\perp} u_{\varepsilon}.$$

Using [21, Proposition 1.6], we can write

 $\mathcal{P}^{\perp} u_{\varepsilon} = \nabla_x \mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon}$

with $\mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^4(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$. After applying \mathcal{P}^{\perp} to (121) and reformulating (122), we obtain that \mathbf{U}_{ε} and $\boldsymbol{\beta}_{\varepsilon}$ satisfy

$$\begin{cases} \varepsilon \partial_t \nabla_x \mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon} + \nabla_x \boldsymbol{\beta}_{\varepsilon} = \mathbf{F}_{\varepsilon} \\ \varepsilon \partial_t \boldsymbol{\beta}_{\varepsilon} + \frac{5}{3} \Delta_x \mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon} = \mathbf{G}_{\varepsilon} \end{cases}$$
(123)

with

$$\mathbf{F}_{\varepsilon} = -\mathcal{P}^{\perp} \nabla_x \cdot \left(A(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon} \right)_{L^2_v} \quad \mathbf{G}_{\varepsilon} = -\frac{2}{3} \nabla_x \cdot \left(B(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon} \right)_{L^2_v}.$$

We get from the uniform energy dissipation bound (78) that

$$\|\mathbf{F}_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}([0,\infty);L^{2}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x}))} \lesssim \varepsilon \quad \text{and} \quad \|\mathbf{G}_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}([0,\infty);L^{2}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x}))} \lesssim \varepsilon$$

then \mathbf{F}_{ε} and \mathbf{G}_{ε} converge strongly to 0 in $L^{2}([0,\infty); L^{2}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x}))$ which implies that \mathbf{F}_{ε} and \mathbf{G}_{ε} converge strongly to 0 in $L^{1}_{loc}(dt; L^{2}_{loc}(dx))$. Moreover, returning to (83), (102) we have $\mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^{4}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x})), \beta_{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x}))$. Then, according to [11, Lemma 13.1] we deduce that (120) is true. From the above, we conclude that

$$\mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot \left(\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon} \otimes \mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}\right) \to 0$$
(124)

in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Next we prove that E = A or B

$$R_{\varepsilon,E} \to 0 \tag{125}$$

in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0$, where $R_{\varepsilon,E}$ are defined in (108). Indeed, For any T > 0, let a vector-valued test function $\psi(t,x) \in C^1(0,T; C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^3))$, $\psi(0,x) =$ $\psi_0(x) \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^3)$ and $\psi(t, x) = 0$ for $t \ge T'$ where T' < T. Then, from the uniform bound (77) and the initial energy bounds given in Theorem 1.2 that

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \varepsilon \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \partial_{t} g_{\varepsilon} \right)_{L_{v}^{2}} \cdot \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \right| \\ &\lesssim \left| \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \varepsilon \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, g_{\varepsilon, 0} \right)_{L_{v}^{2}} \cdot \psi(0, x) \mathrm{d}x \right| + \left| \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \varepsilon \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, g_{\varepsilon} \right)_{L_{v}^{2}} \cdot \partial_{t} \psi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \right| \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon \| \hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu} \|_{L_{v}^{2}} \left(\| g_{\varepsilon, 0} \|_{L_{x}^{2} L_{v}^{2}} \| \psi_{0} \|_{L_{x}^{2}} + \| g_{\varepsilon} \|_{L^{\infty}(0, T; L_{x}^{2} L_{v}^{2})} \| \partial_{t} \psi \|_{L^{1}(0, T; L_{x}^{2})} \right) \\ &\leq C_{\psi, T} \varepsilon \left(\| g_{\varepsilon} \|_{L^{\infty}(0, T; H_{x}^{3} L_{v}^{2})} + \| g_{\varepsilon, 0} \|_{H_{x}^{3} L_{v}^{2}} \right) \longrightarrow 0, \end{aligned}$$

$$(126)$$

as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$, which implies that $\varepsilon \left(\hat{E}(v)\sqrt{M}, \partial_t g_{\varepsilon} \right)_{L^2_v} \longrightarrow 0$ in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Hölder inequality yields that

$$\left\| \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, v \cdot \nabla_x \{ I - \Pi_0 \} g_{\varepsilon} \right)_{L^2_v} \right\|_{H^2_x}^2 \lesssim \left\| \{ I - \Pi_0 \} g_{\varepsilon} \right\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2$$

which immediately derives from the uniform energy dissipation bound (78) that

$$\left\| \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, v \cdot \nabla_x \{ I - \Pi_0 \} g_{\varepsilon} \right)_{L^2_v} \right\|_{L^2(0,T;H^2_x)} \lesssim \left(\int_0^\infty \mathcal{D}^2(t) \mathrm{d}t \right)^{1/2} \le C \varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$$

Then we have

$$\left(\hat{E}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, v \cdot \nabla_x \{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon}\right)_{L^2_v} \longrightarrow 0$$

strongly in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2_x)$ as $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$. For any T > 0, we take any vector-valued test function $\phi(t, x) \in C_c^{\infty}([0, T] \times \mathbb{T}^3)$. Then, by employing the uniform bound ([78]) and Lemma 4.1 we get that

$$\begin{aligned} & \left| \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \Gamma\{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon}, \{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon} \right)_{L^2_v} \cdot \phi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \right| \\ & \lesssim \| \hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu} \|_{L^2_v} \| \phi \|_{L^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{T}^3)} \left(\int_0^\infty \mathcal{D}^2(t) \mathrm{d}t \right) \\ & \leq C_{\phi,T} \varepsilon^2 \longrightarrow 0. \end{aligned}$$

Thus, we know that

$$\left(\hat{E}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \Gamma\{I-\Pi_0\}g_{\varepsilon}, \{I-\Pi_0\}g_{\varepsilon}\right)_{L^2_v} \longrightarrow 0$$

in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Analogously, one easily derives that

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu}, \Gamma(\{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon}, \Pi_0 g_{\varepsilon}) + \Gamma(\Pi_0 g_{\varepsilon}, \{I - \Pi_0\} g_{\varepsilon}) \right)_{L^2_v} \cdot \phi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \right| \\ \lesssim \| \hat{E}(v) \sqrt{\mu} \|_{L^2_v} \| \phi \|_{L^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{T}^3)} \| g_{\varepsilon} \|_{L^{\infty}(0,T; H^3_x L^2_v)} \left(\int_0^\infty \mathcal{D}^2(t) \mathrm{d}t \right)^{1/2} \\ \leq C_{\phi,T} \varepsilon \longrightarrow 0, \end{split}$$

which immediately implies that

$$\left(\hat{E}(v)\sqrt{\mu}, \Gamma(\{I-\Pi_0\}g_\varepsilon, \Pi_0g_\varepsilon) + \Gamma(\Pi_0g_\varepsilon, \{I-\Pi_0\}g_\varepsilon)\right)_{L^2_v} \longrightarrow 0$$

in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Collecting the limits (116), (117) and (118) gives that $u \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^3_x) \cap C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2_x)$ satisfies

$$\partial_t u + \mathcal{P}\nabla_x \cdot (u \otimes u) - \nu \Delta_x u = 0 \tag{127}$$

with the initial data

$$u(0,x) = \mathcal{P}u_0(x). \tag{128}$$

Finally, we take the limit from (111) to the third θ -equation in (13) as $\varepsilon \to 0$. For any T > 0, let $\xi(t, x)$ be a test function satisfying $\xi(t, x) \in C^1(0, T; C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^3))$ with $\xi(0, x) = \xi_0(x) \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^3)$ and $\xi(t, x) = 0$ for $t \ge T'$ where T' < T. We have that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \partial_{t} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) (t, x) \xi(t, x) dx dt = -\underbrace{\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) (t, x) \partial_{t} \xi(t, x) dx dt}_{\overline{\mathbf{V}}_{1}} - \underbrace{\int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \left(g_{\varepsilon,0}, \left(\frac{3}{5} \left(\frac{|v|^{2}}{3} - 1 \right) - \frac{2}{5} \right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^{2}_{v}} \xi_{0}(x) dx}_{\overline{\mathbf{V}}_{2}}.$$

$$(129)$$

From the initial condition (14) in Theorem 1.2 and the convergence (95), we deduce that

$$\int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_\varepsilon - \frac{2}{5} \rho_\varepsilon \right) (t, x) \partial_t \xi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \longrightarrow \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \theta(t, x) \partial_t \xi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(g_{\varepsilon,0}, \left(\frac{3}{5} \left(\frac{|v|^2}{3} - 1 \right) - \frac{2}{5} \right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v} \xi_0(x) \mathrm{d}x \to \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(g_0, \left(\frac{3}{5} \left(\frac{|v|^2}{3} - 1 \right) - \frac{2}{5} \right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v} \xi_0(x) \mathrm{d}x.$$

Indeed, for the term $\underline{\nabla}_1$, we have

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(\left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) - \theta \right) \cdot \partial_t \xi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \right| &\lesssim \max_{t \ge 0} \left\| \left(\left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) - \theta \right) \right\|_{L^2_x} \|\partial_t \xi\|_{L^1(0,T;L^2_x)} \\ &\leq C_{\xi,T} \max_{t \ge 0} \left\| \left(\left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) - \theta \right) \right\|_{L^2_x} \longrightarrow 0. \end{split}$$

For the term $\underline{\nabla}_2$ we have,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{T}^3} \left(g_{\varepsilon,0} - g_0, \left(\frac{3}{5} \left(\frac{|v|^2}{3} - 1 \right) - \frac{2}{5} \right) \sqrt{\mu} \right)_{L^2_v} \xi_0(x) \mathrm{d}x \right| \lesssim \|g_{\varepsilon,0} - g_0\|_{L^2_{x,v}} \|\xi_0(x)\|_{L^2_x} \longrightarrow 0.$$

As a consequence, we have

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \partial_{t} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) (t, x) \xi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t \longrightarrow - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \theta(t, x) \partial_{t} \xi(t, x) \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}t - \int_{\mathbb{T}^{3}} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{0} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{0} \right) \xi_{0}(x) \mathrm{d}x$$

$$(130)$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Now, we will study the convergence of terms $\nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right]$ and $\kappa \Delta_x \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right)$ in the following lemma.

Lemma 4.5. It holds that

$$\nabla_{x} \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right] \to \nabla_{x} \cdot (u\theta) \quad strongly \ in \quad C(\mathbb{R}^{+}; H_{x}^{1}),$$

$$\kappa \Delta_{x} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \to \kappa \Delta_{x} \theta \quad strongly \ in \quad C(\mathbb{R}^{+}; L_{x}^{2}),$$
(131)

as $\varepsilon \to 0$, where κ is defined in (107).

Proof. Indeed, we have

$$\left\|\kappa\Delta_x\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon}-\frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}-\theta\right)\right\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^+;L^2_x)} \lesssim \left\|\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon}-\frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}-\theta\right)\right\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^+;H^2_x)} \longrightarrow 0.$$

In addition, we have

$$\begin{split} \left\| \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(\left(\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u \right) \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right) + \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(u \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} - \theta \right) \right) \right\|_{H^{1}_{x}} \\ \lesssim \left\| \left(\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u \right) \cdot \nabla_{x} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} + \left\| u \cdot \nabla_{x} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} - \theta \right) \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \\ + \left\| \nabla_{x} \left(\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u \right)^{\top} \cdot \nabla_{x} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} + \left\| \nabla_{x} \left(\nabla_{x} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right)^{\top} \left(\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u \right) \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \\ + \left\| \nabla_{x} u^{\top} \cdot \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} - \theta \right) \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} + \left\| \nabla_{x} \left(\nabla_{x} \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right)^{\top} \cdot u \right\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \\ \lesssim \left\| u \right\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{3}_{x}} \left\| \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} - \theta \right) \right\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^{+};H^{2}_{x})} + \left\| \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} \right) \right\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{3}_{x}} \left\| \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u \right\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^{+};H^{2}_{x})} \\ \lesssim \left\| \mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon} - u \right\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^{+};H^{2}_{x})} + \left\| \left(\frac{3}{5} \theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5} \rho_{\varepsilon} - \theta \right) \right\|_{C(\mathbb{R}^{+};H^{2}_{x})} \longrightarrow 0. \end{split}$$

The limit of the last term $R_{\varepsilon,\theta}$ is handled in the following lemma.

Lemma 4.6. In the distributional sense,

$$R_{\varepsilon,\theta} \to 0 \tag{132}$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$, where $R_{\varepsilon,\theta}$ is defined in (109).

Proof. First, we have

$$\frac{2}{5}\nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}(\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon})\right] + \frac{2}{5}\nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}(\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon})\right] + \nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right)\right] \to 0 \quad (133)$$

weakly-* in $L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^2(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Indeed, we have

$$\left\|\frac{2}{5}\nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}(\rho_{\varepsilon}+\theta_{\varepsilon})\right] + \frac{2}{5}\nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}(\rho_{\varepsilon}+\theta_{\varepsilon})\right] + \nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon}-\frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right)\right]\right\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^2_x} \le C$$

and by employing the convergence (100) and (101) we derive that

$$\frac{2}{5}\nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}u_{\varepsilon}(\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon})\right] + \frac{2}{5}\nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}(\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon})\right] + \nabla_x \cdot \left[\mathcal{P}^{\perp}u_{\varepsilon}\left(\frac{3}{5}\theta_{\varepsilon} - \frac{2}{5}\rho_{\varepsilon}\right)\right] \to 0 \quad (134)$$

in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Let us now show that

$$\kappa \Delta_x(\rho_\varepsilon + \theta_\varepsilon) \to 0 \tag{135}$$

weakly- \star in $L^{\infty}([0,\infty); H^1(\mathbb{T}^3_x))$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$. We have

$$\|\Delta_x(\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon})\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^1_x)} \lesssim \|\rho_{\varepsilon} + \theta_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^3_x)} \le C,$$
(136)

and by employing the convergence $(\underline{88})$ we derive that

$$\nabla_x \cdot \nabla_x (\rho_\varepsilon + \theta_\varepsilon) \longrightarrow 0$$

in the sense of distribution as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Consequently, the convergences (125), (133) and (135) imply the convergence (132).

Collecting the limits (130), (131) and (132) gives that $\theta \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^+; H^3_x) \cap C(\mathbb{R}^+; H^2_x)$ satisfies

$$\partial_t \theta + \nabla_x \cdot (u\theta) = \kappa \Delta_x \theta \tag{137}$$

with the initial data

$$\theta(0,x) = \frac{3}{5}\theta_0(x) - \frac{2}{5}\rho_0(x).$$
(138)

A Appendix

A.1 Study of the linear Landau equation

In this section, we show a local existence of the solution of the linear Landau equation. We use the technique introduced by Degond in [8] for the linear Fokker-Planck equation.

We consider now the linear Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L}g = U_{\varepsilon} \\ g(0, x, v) = g_0(x, v) \end{cases}$$
(139)

where $g_0(x, v)$ and $U_{\varepsilon}(t, x, v)$ are given functions.

For simplicity denote $X := L^2([0,T]; H^3_x H^1_{v,*})$ and $X' := L^2([0,T]; H^3_x (H^1_{v,*})')$ (see (8)), where X' is the dual of X w.r.t. $H^3_x L^2_v$. We denote by Y the set of functions defined by

$$Y = \left\{ g \in X, \partial_t g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g \in X' \right\}.$$

We will construct a local solutions of the problem (139) on Y. In what follows, we consider ε as a fixed parameter.

Proposition A.1. Let $\varepsilon > 0$, we assume that $g_0 \in H^3_x L^2_v$ and $U_{\varepsilon} \in X'$. Then the Cauchy problem (139) admits a weak solution $g \in Y$.

Proof. We take the change of unknown as follows

$$\tilde{g}(t, x, v) = e^{-\lambda t}g(t, x, v).$$

The linear Landau equation (139) for $\tilde{g} = \tilde{g}(t, x, v)$ takes the following form

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \tilde{g} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x \tilde{g} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L} \tilde{g} + \lambda \tilde{g} = e^{-\lambda t} \mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon} := \tilde{\mathbf{U}}_{\varepsilon} \\ \tilde{g}(0, x, v) = g_0(x, v). \end{cases}$$
(140)

We introduce the following Lions Theorem, that we will use to prove the existence of solution, which can be found in [17].

Theorem A.2 (Lions Theorem). Let \mathbf{F} be a Hilbert space, provided with a norm $\|\cdot\|_{\mathbf{F}}$, and an inner product $(\cdot, \cdot)_{\mathbf{F}}$. Let \mathbf{V} be a subspace of \mathbf{F} , provided with a prehilbertian norm $\|\cdot\|_{\mathbf{V}}$, such that the injection $\mathbf{V} \hookrightarrow \mathbf{F}$, is continuous. We consider a bilinear form \mathbf{E}

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \mathbf{E} & : & \mathbf{F} \times \mathbf{V} & \rightarrow & \mathbb{R} \\ & & (g,\phi) & \mapsto & \mathbf{E}(g,\phi) \end{array}$$

such that $\mathbf{E}(\cdot, \phi)$ is continuous on \mathbf{F} for any fixed $\phi \in \mathbf{V}$, and such that

$$|\mathbf{E}(\phi,\phi)| \ge \alpha \|\phi\|_{\mathbf{V}}^2, \quad \forall \phi \in \mathbf{V}, \quad with \ \alpha > 0$$

Then, given a linear form \mathbf{L} in \mathbf{V}' , there exists a solution g in \mathbf{F} of the problem

$$\mathbf{E}(g,\phi) = \mathbf{L}(\phi), \quad \forall \phi \in \mathbf{V}.$$
(141)

In the remaining part of the proof, to lighten the notations, we will drop the tildes. Let $\mathbf{F} = X$ be a Hilbert space with norm

$$||f||_{\mathbf{X}}^{2} = \int_{0}^{T} ||f||_{\chi^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x} \times \mathbb{R}^{3}_{v})}^{2} \mathrm{d}t,$$

where $||f||_{\chi^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v)}$ is defined in (7). Let **V** be the space $C_c^{\infty}([0, T[\times \mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v))$ of infinitely differentiable functions, with compact support in $[0, T[\times \mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v]$. **V** is provided with a norm defined by

$$\|\phi\|_{\mathbf{V}}^2 = \|\phi\|_X^2 + \frac{1}{2}\|\phi(0)\|_{H^{3}_x L^2_v}^2, \quad \forall \phi \in \mathbf{V}.$$

We define the operator \mathcal{Q} as follows:

$$\mathcal{Q} := -\partial_t - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L}, \qquad (142)$$

with domain $C_c^{\infty}([0, T[\times \mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v))$. We also define the bilinear form **E**, and the linear form **L** as following

$$\mathbf{E}(g,\phi) := \int_0^T \left((g, \mathcal{Q}\phi)_{H^3_x L^2_v} + \lambda (g,\phi)_{H^3_x L^2_v} \right) \mathrm{d}t,$$
$$\mathbf{L}(\phi) := \langle \mathbf{U}_\varepsilon, \phi \rangle_{X',X} + (g_0, \phi(0))_{H^3_x L^2_v}.$$

The mapping $\mathbf{E}(\cdot, \phi)$ is continuous on X: let $g \in X$, we have

$$|\mathbf{E}(g,\phi)| \le (\|\mathcal{Q}\phi\|_X + \lambda\|\phi\|_X) \|g\|_X \le C_{\phi} \|g\|_X.$$

The mapping **E** is a bilinear and coercive form on **V**: let $\phi \in \mathbf{V}$, using (33), we have

$$|\mathbf{E}(\phi,\phi)| \ge \frac{1}{2} \|\phi(0)\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2 + \frac{C_{\gamma}}{\varepsilon^2} \int_0^T \mathcal{D}^2(\phi) \mathrm{d}t + \lambda \int_0^T \|\phi\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2 \mathrm{d}t,$$

by using that

 $\|\phi_1\|_{\chi^3(\mathbb{T}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v)}^2 \le C \|\phi\|_{H^3_x L^2_v}^2,$

where C > 0 and $\phi_1 = \Pi_0 \phi$ (see (9)), we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathbf{E}(\phi,\phi)| &\geq \frac{1}{2} \|\phi(0)\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}^{2} + C_{\gamma} \int_{0}^{T} \mathcal{D}^{2}(\phi) \mathrm{d}t + \frac{\lambda}{C} \int_{0}^{T} \|\phi_{1}\|_{\chi^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x} \times \mathbb{R}^{3}_{v})}^{2} \mathrm{d}t, \\ &\geq \min\left(1, C_{\gamma}, \frac{\lambda}{C}\right) \left(\int_{0}^{T} \|\phi\|_{\chi^{3}(\mathbb{T}^{3}_{x} \times \mathbb{R}^{3}_{v})}^{2} \mathrm{d}t + \frac{1}{2} \|\phi(0)\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}^{2}\right), \end{aligned}$$

then

$$|\mathbf{E}(\phi,\phi)| \ge \alpha \|\phi\|_{\mathbf{V}}^2$$

The mapping **L** is a linear continuous form on **V**: let $\phi \in \mathbf{V}$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathbf{L}(\phi)| &\leq \|\mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon}\|_{X'} \|\phi\|_{X} + \|g_{0}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} \|\phi(0)\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} \\ &\leq \|\mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon}\|_{X'} \|\phi\|_{\mathbf{V}} + \sqrt{2} \|g_{0}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}} \|\phi\|_{\mathbf{V}} \\ &\leq (\|\mathbf{U}_{\varepsilon}\|_{X'} + \sqrt{2} \|g_{0}\|_{H^{3}_{x}L^{2}_{v}}) \|\phi\|_{\mathbf{V}}, \end{aligned}$$

then

$$\mathbf{L}(\phi)| \le C' \|\phi\|_{\mathbf{V}}.$$

Finally thanks to Lions Theorem, there exists a solution $g \in X$ for the variational problem (141) and in particular, we deduce that

$$\partial_t g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g = \mathcal{U}_{\varepsilon} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \mathcal{L}g - \lambda g \in X',$$

then g belongs to Y. Now, to prove that g satisfies the initial condition, we use the following Lemma:

- **Lemma A.3.** 1) If g belongs to Y, g admits (continuous) trace values g(0, x, v), g(T, x, v) in $H_x^3 L_v^2$.
 - 2) For g and \tilde{g} in Y, we have

$$\left\langle \partial_t g + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x g, \tilde{g} \right\rangle_{X', X} + \left\langle \partial_t \tilde{g} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} v \cdot \nabla_x \tilde{g}, g \right\rangle_{X', X} = (g(T), \tilde{g}(T))_{H^3_x L^2_v} - (g(0), \tilde{g}(0))_{H^3_x L^2_v}.$$
(143)

We note that the proof of Lemma A.3 is similar to the proof of Lemma A.1 in [8] by considering $H_x^3 L_v^2$ as a pivot space. Now, using (140) and (143), we obtain that the solution g of the variational problem (141) satisfies

$$(g(0) - g_0, \phi(0))_{H^3_x L^2_v} = 0, \quad \forall \phi \in \mathbf{V}.$$

Then, the initial condition is satisfied in $H_x^3 L_v^2$.

Acknowledgement. I would like to thank my supervisors Frédéric Hérau and Isabelle Tristani for their encouragements, helpful discussions and support during the maturation of this paper.

References

- [1] ALONSO, R. J., LODS, B., AND TRISTANI, I. Fluid dynamic limit of boltzmann equation for granular hard–spheres in a nearly elastic regime. *arXiv:2008.05173* (2020).
- [2] BARDOS, C., GOLSE, F., AND LEVERMORE, C. D. The acoustic limit for the Boltzmann equation. Archive for rational mechanics and analysis 153, 3 (2000), 177–204.
- [3] BARDOS, C., GOLSE, F., AND LEVERMORE, D. Fluid dynamic limits of kinetic equations I: formal derivations. *Journal of Statistical Physics 63* (1991), 323–344.
- [4] BOYER, F., AND FABRIE, P. Mathematical tools for the study of the incompressible Navier-Stokes equations and related models, vol. 183. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [5] BRIANT, M. From the Boltzmann equation to the incompressible Navier-Stokes equations on the torus: A quantitative error estimate. *Journal of Differential Equations 259*, 11 (2015), 6072–6141.
- [6] BRIANT, M., MERINO-ACEITUNO, S., AND MOUHOT, C. From Boltzmann to incompressible Navier-Stokes in Sobolev spaces with polynomial weight. *Analysis* and Applications 17, 01 (2019), 85–116.
- [7] CARRAPATOSO, K., TRISTANI, I., AND WU, K.-C. Cauchy problem and exponential stability for the inhomogeneous Landau equation. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis 221, 1 (2016), 363–418.
- [8] DEGOND, P. Global existence of smooth solutions for the Vlasov-Fokker-Planck equation in 1 and 2 space dimensions. Annales scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure 19, 4 (1986), 519–542.
- [9] DIPERNA, R. J., AND LIONS, P. L. On the Cauchy problem for Boltzmann equations: Global existence and weak stability. Ann. Math. (2) 130, 2 (1989), 321–366.
- [10] GOLSE, F., AND LEVERMORE, C. The Stokes-Fourier and acoustic limits for the Boltzmann equation. Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics 55 (2002), 336–393.
- [11] GOLSE, F., AND SAINT-RAYMOND, L. The Navier-Stokes limit of the Boltzmann equation for bounded collision kernels. *Invent. Math.* 155, 1 (2004), 81–161.
- [12] GUO, Y. The Landau equation in a periodic box. Communications in Mathematical Physics 231, 3 (2002), 391–434.
- [13] GUO, Y. The Boltzmann equation in the whole space. Indiana University mathematics journal (2004), 1081–1094.
- [14] JIANG, N., LEVERMORE, C. D., AND MASMOUDI, N. Remarks on the acoustic limit for the Boltzmann equation. *Communications in Partial Differential Equations 35*, 9 (2010), 1590–1609.

- [15] JIANG, N., AND MASMOUDI, N. Boundary layers and Incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier limit of the Boltzmann equation in bounded domain I. Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics 70, 1 (2017), 90–171.
- [16] JIANG, N., XU, C.-J., AND ZHAO, H. Incompressible Navier-Stokes-Fourier limit from the Boltzmann equation: classical solutions. *Indiana Univ. Math. J.* 67, 5 (2018), 1817–1855.
- [17] LIONS, J.-L. Équations différentielles opérationnelles et problèmes aux limites. Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Bd. 111. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Göttingen-Heidelberg, 1961.
- [18] LIONS, P.-L., AND MASMOUDI, N. Une approche locale de la limite incompressible. C. R. Acad. Sci., Paris, Sér. I, Math. 329, 5 (1999), 387–392.
- [19] LIONS, P.-L., AND MASMOUDI, N. From Boltzmann equation to Navier-Stokes and Euler equations I. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis 158 (2001), 173–193.
- [20] LIONS, P.-L., AND MASMOUDI, N. From Boltzmann equation to Navier-Stokes and Euler equations II. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis 158 (2001), 195–211.
- [21] MAJDA, A. J., BERTOZZI, A. L., AND OGAWA, A. Vorticity and incompressible flow. Cambridge texts in applied mathematics. *Appl. Mech. Rev.* 55, 4 (2002), B77–B78.
- [22] MASMOUDI, N., AND SAINT-RAYMOND, L. From the Boltzmann equation to the Stokes-Fourier system in a bounded domain. *Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics* 56, 9 (2003), 1263–1293.
- [23] MISCHLER, S. Kinetic equations with Maxwell boundary conditions. Annales scientifiques de l'Ecole Normale Supérieure 43, 5 (2010), 719–760.
- [24] MOUHOT, C., AND STRAIN, R. Spectral gap and coercivity estimates for linearized Boltzmann collision operators without angular cutoff. *Journal de Mathématiques Pures et Appliquées 87* (05 2007), 515–535.
- [25] WANG, H., AND WU, K.-C. Solving linearized Landau equation pointwisely. arXiv preprint arXiv:1709.00839 (2017).